MINUTES
CITY OF ST. CHARLES, IL
PLAN COMMISSION
TUESDAY, MARCH 4, 2014

Members Present: Todd Wallace, Chairman
Tim Kessler, Vice Chairman
Brian Doyle
Steve Gaugel
Curt Henningson
James Holderfield
Tom Pretz
Tom Schuetz

Members Absent: Sue Amatangelo

Also Present: Matthew O’Rourke, Economic Dev. Division Mgr.

Court Reporter

1. Call to order
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman Wallace.

2. Roll Call
Vice Chair Kessler called the roll. A quorum was present.

2. Presentation of minutes of the February 18, 2014 meeting.
A motion was made by Mr. Kessler, seconded by Mr. Doyle and unanimously passed by voice

vote to accept the minutes of the February 18, 2014 meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING

4. General Amendment (Robin Massey)
Chapter 17.14 “Business and Mixed Use Districts”, Chapter 17.16 “Office/Research,
Manufacturing, and Public Land Districts”, Chapter 17.20 “Use Standards”, Chapter 17.24
“Oft-Street Parking, Loading & Access”, and Chapter 17.30 “Definitions” pertaining to
requirements for the regulation of Pet Care Facilities and Kennels.

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to continue the public hearing to after Item 5 on the agenda.
Seconded by Mr. Schuetz.

Roll Call Vote:
Ayes: Henningson, Wallace, Kessler, Schuetz, Gaugel, Holderfield, Doyle
Nays: Pretz

Absent: Amatangelo
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Motion carried: 7-1

5. Fydoland, 1317 E. Main St. (Robin Massey)
Application for a Special Use for a Pet Care Facility

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to close the public hearing on item 4. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Doyle, Wallace, Kessler, Schuetz, Gaugel, Holderfield, Pretz
Nays:

Absent: Amatangelo

Motion carried: 8-0

4. General Amendment (Robin Massey)

Chapter 17.14 “Business and Mixed Use Districts”, Chapter 17.16 “Office/Research, Manufacturing, and
Public Land Districts”, Chapter 17.20 “Use Standards”, Chapter 17.24 “Oft-Street Parking, Loading &
Access”, and Chapter 17.30 “Definitions” pertaining to requirements for the regulation of Pet Care
Facilities and Kennels.

The public hearing on Item 4 was reopened.

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to close the public hearing on item 4. Seconded by Mr. Gaugel.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Doyle, Wallace, Kessler, Schuetz, Gaugel, Holderfield, Pretz
Nays:

Absent: Amatangelo

Motion carried: 8-0

6. General Amendment (City of St. Charles)
Requirements for the regulation of Medical Cannabis Cultivation Centers and Medical Cannabis
Dispensing Organizations.

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to continue the public hearing for this item to the Plan Commission
meeting on March 18, 2014 at 7pm in the Council Chambers. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz.
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Roll Call Vote:
Ayes: Henningson, Wallace, Kessler, Schuetz, Gaugel, Holderfield, Pretz
Nays: Doyle
Absent: Amatangelo
Motion carried: 7-1
MEETING
7. General Amendment (Robin Massey)

Chapter 17.14 “Business and Mixed Use Districts”, Chapter 17.16 “Office/Research,
Manufacturing, and Public Land Districts”, Chapter 17.20 “Use Standards”, Chapter 17.24 “Oft-
Street Parking, Loading & Access”, and Chapter 17.30 “Definitions” pertaining to requirements
for the regulation of Pet Care Facilities and Kennels.

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to recommend approval of Item 7 with condition a that staff
recommend language that would require opaque screening in dog runs abutting residential,
retail, commercial, and public right-of-way. Seconded by Mr. Henningson.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Doyle, Wallace, Kessler, Schuetz, Gaugel, Holderfield, Pretz
Nays:

Absent: Amatangelo

Motion carried: 8-0

8. Fydoland, 1317 E. Main St. (Robin Massey)
Application for a Special Use for a Pet Care Facility

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to recommend approval of the FYDOLand at 1317 East Main Street,
the application for a special use for a pet care facility. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz and
Henningson.

Mr. Doyle made a motion to amend the original motion with a condition that the east-facing dog
run be removed. Seconded by Mr. Pretz.

Roll Call Vote on the motion to amend the original motion:

Ayes: Doyle, Kessler, Schuetz, Pretz
Nays: Gaugel, Holderfield, Henningson, Wallace
Absent: Amatangelo

Motion Failed: 4-4
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Roll Call VVote (original motion):

Ayes: Doyle, Kessler, Schuetz, , Gaugel, Holderfield, Henningson, Wallace
Nays: Pretz

Absent: Amatangelo

Motion carried: 7-1

0. General Amendment (City of St. Charles)
Requirements for the regulation of Medical Cannabis Cultivation Centers and Medical Cannabis
Dispensing Organizations.
No action was taken on this item.

10. Meeting Announcements
Tuesday, March 18, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, April 8, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, April 22, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers

11.  Additional Business from Plan Commission Members, Staff, or Citizens. Mr. O’Rourke
informed the Plan Commission that he may not be around as often due to his new position as the
Economic Development Division Manager.

12.  Adjournment at 9:27PM
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St. Charles, Illinois 60174
March 4, 2014
7:00 p.m. to 8:57 p.m.
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Notary Public, Kane County, Illinois
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TODD WALLACE, Chairman;

TIM KESSLER, Vice Chairman;
BRIAN DOYLE, Member;

STEVE GAUGEL, Member;

CURT HENNINGSON, Member;
JIM HOLDERFIELD, Member;
TOM PRETZ, Member; and

TOM SCHUETZ, Member.

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.

MATTHEW O'ROURKE, Planner.
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REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

This meeting of the

St. Charles Planning Commission will come to order.

Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Gaugel.
MEMBER GAUGEL: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Here.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.
MEMBER DOYLE: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON:

Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, here.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

All right. Item 3 on

the agenda, presentation of minutes of the

February 18th, 2014, meeting.

Is there a motion to approve?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So moved.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

Second?

MEMBER DOYLE: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

All right.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

All in favor?

(Ayes heard.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Opposed?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Motion passes
unanimously.

(Member Holderfield joined the
proceedings.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And Item No. 4 on
your agenda is a general amendment, Robin Massey,
Chapter 17.14, business and mixed districts;

Chapter 17.16, office/research, manufacturing, and
public land districts; Chapter 17.20, use standards;
Chapter 17.24, off-street parking, loading, and
access; and Chapter 17.30, definitions pertaining to
requirements for the regulation of pet care facilities
and kennels.

This item as well as the two after it are
both -- are all public hearings, and for a public
hearing I just want to explain what our procedure is.

The Plan Commission is appointed by the
City Council and commissioned to conduct public
hearings for applications that come before the City

for certain things. The Plan Commission hears all of

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

the evidence relating to the application, both in
support of the application as well as against it.

Once the Plan Commission has decided that
they have all of the information in order to make a
recommendation to the City Council, then the public
hearing will be closed and, either that same day or at
a subsequent meeting, the Plan Commission will vote
whether to recommend approval or denial of the
application to the City Council.

Any questions?

(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Everything that is being said today is on
record. There's a court reporter that's in the room
today, and, therefore, she can only take one voice at
a time. So I would ask that everyone please restrain
from talking until you're recognized by the Chair.

And if you do wish to speak, you can
approach the lectern, speak into the microphone, state
your first and last name, spell your last name, and
state your address for the record.

At this time we will go ahead -- can we
swear in for all three applications at the same time,

all three hearings?

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I don't see
why not.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. So anyone who
wishes to offer any testimony, including making
comments or asking any questions for any of the items
that are on the agenda for public hearing, I ask that
you now be sworn in.

Please raise your right hand.
(Four witnesses duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you. You may
be seated.

All right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: When we did the
roll, I didn't call Mr. Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: I was a little late
because of a fire truck.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. That's a
good excuse.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Mr. Holderfield is present, as well.

Thank you.

All right. Any questions regarding
procedure?

(No response.)

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: What we will do is,
first of all, we'll have the Applicant present
testimony, and then I will ask for questions of the
Applicant and then for any other testimony. And then
the Applicant will finish up, and at that time we will
either close or continue the public hearing.

Matt, are you ready?

MR. O'ROURKE: I am ready.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Go ahead.

MR. O'ROURKE: Thank you.

The Applicant for this application is
Robin Massey, the owner of FYDOLand, but due to the
nature of how this is being worked out with staff in
coordination with the Applicant, we felt it would be
better if staff gave the presentation for the general
amendment this evening just because we're the ones
that kind of know the ordinance a little better than
Ms. Massey.

So with that --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Just so everyone
knows, Items 4 and 5 are related because Item 5 is
FYDOLand, which is what this one will have an
impact on.

MR. O'ROURKE: Correct.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I can go ahead and
say that this ordinance amendment is in conjunction
with the special use amendment that's next.

Basically, it's not allowed currently in the Zoning
Ordinance as it is proposed for this property.

Essentially, there's a number of services
that FYDOLand offers that would be considered probably
personal care services, which is allowed in a number
of the retail districts throughout town, but, really,
the overnight stay portion and the day care would
classify this use as a kennel, and which this is a
special use limited to very specific zoning districts,
particularly BC, BR, and the M2 zoning districts.

So, therefore, when staff started working
with the Applicant, we realized that this property --
it doesn't meet, from a use standpoint, what's allowed
in the Zoning Ordinance, so we -- staff worked with
the Applicant to file this application to amend the
Zoning Ordinance and to come up with a way to possibly
allow this use in more of a retail sort of capacity,
so what you have before you is a general amendment for
that purpose.

When staff looked at what the Applicant

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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proposes to do with her business and the different
items that are somewhat retail related -- and some of
them are very retail related, as I mentioned; a number
of them -- a number of the things that they're
proposing would already be allowed in the underlying
zoning district -- we looked at this and said, "Well,
are there other communities out there kind of doing
anything similar?" because this is kind of a quasi-
overnight boarding, kennel, retail use.

And what we found is that a number of
communities have started to view these in slightly
different ways. Staff has included a summary of that
as a table in the staff memo.

But essentially what we found was they sort
of combined these into a use in many of these other
communities here in Illinois that essentially has
limitations on the overnight stays and the boarding
for the most part but it does allow all these to exist
under one umbrella in a more retail sort of
environment.

So what staff is proposing in conjunction
with the Applicant is, first, to create a new use

called "Pet Care Facility," which has been defined in

your staff materials.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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10

Second, this new use would be a special use
so every one that gets proposed, if it has that
overnight boarding and doggy day care sort of
capacity, would be classified as this. They'd be
required to get a special use because there could be
potential impacts on surrounding property owners,
especially when you start considering outdoor exercise
areas. So it's being proposed as a special use in the
retail districts of BL, BC, and BR.

Along with that, really, this model in the
retail district, staff looked at it as kind of
replacing kennel, to some extent, so what staff is
proposing is that kennel as a special use be removed
from the BC and BR zoning districts and this
essentially would take its place.

We've also generated some use -- very
specific use requirements for these. Some of these
are modeled after our kennel use standards. 1In
particular, the operation of the day care and the
overnight boarding standards, we have modified it
slightly. 1In a kennel the outdoor areas can be used
from 9:00 -- up until 9:00 p.m.

We've modified this, because of the retail

surroundings, to be 7:00 p.m., so all the animals

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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11

would have to be away and inside the facility, if
they're being boarded overnight, after 7:00 p.m. until
7:00 a.m. in the morning.

We've also stated that these businesses
cannot be located directly abutting a residentially
zoned property. So if a property line shares any
property line with a residential property, it would
not be permitted there, even as a special use.

We've also created some parking standards
for these uses. We've essentially used the same as a
personal services where -- dog grooming-type business
and other types of pet care establishments. That's
the same parking standard. We felt that that was a
good use for this. It would be pretty much the same
sort of customer flow in and out, that sort of thing,
as one of those businesses would traditionally have.

And that really summarizes the finer details
of what staff is proposing. I'm happy to open it up
to any questions you have at this point.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.

MR. O'ROURKE: Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: There are other
similar -- or at least one that I know of -- in town,

another similar facility in town, and that's in the

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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12
M2 district, I believe.

It's on the east side, off Dean Street.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yeah.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pardon me. On
the east side -- or west side, I'm sorry. On the west
side, at Dean and Randall.

MR. O'ROURKE: Oh, yeah.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Similar use.
Are these the same requirements?

MR. O'ROURKE: They would be. 1It's my
understanding that facility is not in the city limits
because there's no special use approved for a kennel
anywhere within the city of St. Charles.

This is the one off Dean Street as you head
a little bit . . . am I thinking of the right place,
the kennel?

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yeah.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. That facility is
technically not incorporated.

If I'm thinking of the right one. 1I'd have
to look it up.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You're thinking
of the right one. I don't know about that.

MR. O'ROURKE: We could -- we did --

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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we were asked that question, and if I'm thinking of
the right address, it was not in the city of

St. Charles. Pretty much surrounded by the city of
St. Charles but not in it.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. And the
kennels are allowed in other zoning districts;
correct?

MR. O'ROURKE: They are currently, yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: And I guess what
I'm trying to get to, is this -- the way you've
written this, is this similar to the same ordinance as
a kennel or the same . . . what's different about it?

MR. O'ROURKE: 1It's -- you know, that's
a great point. I should have mentioned that.

Basically, as it's defined in the
"Definitions"” section as we've anticipated it, the
major difference will be, to qualify as a pet care
facility, 50 percent of the business or less would be
overnight boarding.

So if you had more than 50 of your business
not being something else, just overnight boarding, it
could not qualify as a pet care facility. Then you'd
be a kennel.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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14
MR. O'ROURKE: So the -- 50 percent of

the business has to be, you know, the sale of pet care

products, grooming, those other uses. So it couldn't

strictly be just doggy day care or overnight boarding.
I did neglect to mention that. I'm sorry.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: All right.
Thank you.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: I have a question.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: As far as it cannot
abut or be adjacent to residential, how far away does
residential have to be?

MR. O'ROURKE: The way we've written
this is if it shares a property line. There was no
distance requirement. We started to look at that, and
it would be -- it becomes sort of a . . . you know,
how do we address that with -- what staff's difficulty
was 1is we weren't sure -- like when we notice
something for a special use, that we have that
250-foot limit.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right.

MR. O'ROURKE: We have to skip
right-of-ways and we have to skip other roads, and we

weren't sure if this kind of standard would have to do

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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that. So we basically said, because of the retail use
and the fact that some of our zoning districts are so
close to residential and -- we could have said

500 foot, but we weren't sure what 500 foot would
mean, necessarily, because you might have to skip the
whole right-of-way with Route 64.

We felt, based on what the Applicant was
proposing, especially with that in mind, that this was
a better way to approach it, just saying you can't
directly abut residential property. So there is no
distance requirement for this.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: In your memo you
address the noise issue, Section C3.

MR. O'ROURKE: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: When you looked at
other ordinances in other communities -- well, first
of all, does the kennel special use have something
similar?

MR. O'ROURKE: This is . . . Item 3
under the use standards is directly taken from the
kennel use.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: From the kennel use?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. This is exactly

the same requirement.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. Most of the other
communities in the area for kennels do have a similar
use requirement.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: And some of the other
ones for pet care facilities do, too. That's not
quite as consistent, though.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do you think it's
sufficiently enforceable as written?

MR. O'ROURKE: You know, it could be --
there could be some difficulty in enforcing that,
especially with one code enforcement officer. We
couldn't find a better way to do it, in all honesty.
And it's an existing standard in our ordinance, so we
felt more comfortable sticking with what's already
been approved than trying to come up with a different
way to do it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Is there another
section in the City Code that covers noise like this
in other districts?

MR. O'ROURKE: There is. Our noise
standards are in a different title completely.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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MR. O'ROURKE: I can't remember off the
top of my head which one it is, but that's the one
that talks about you can't make more noise than
60 decibels --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

MR. O'ROURKE: -- at a certain time of
night. It is in there. 1I'd have to search and find
what title it's in. I think it's 9 but I'd have to
find it again.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

So if there was some type of chronic issue,
it potentially would be covered by that --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yes, it would.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- and the
complainant wouldn't have to say, "Well, yeah, it
was -- over a seven-minute period, it was an average
of at least 12 animal noises per minute" or something
like that?

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. We would -- if it
became a chronic issue and there was -- like we'd
probably have -- we'd have to send somebody out there
with some sort of meter that measures that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And that essentially

would be covered under another section of the Code?

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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MR. O'ROURKE: It is. 1It's definitely

under a different title. I just can't remember which
one it is.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That's fine.

All right. Other questions?
Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: So you said that,
regarding the special -- current special use for
kennels, one of the impacts that warrants a special
use is the outdoor exercise areas that can have an
impact on the surrounding properties.

MR. O'ROURKE: Correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: So do we have a
recommendation here to limit further the hours of
operation that outside areas can be used for a pet
care facility?

MR. O'ROURKE: We do.

MEMBER DOYLE: Right. Did you consider
other limitations or other considerations, such as
location of the -- of outdoor exercise areas,
screening of outdoor exercise areas?

MR. O'ROURKE: We did. The screening,
I think, is something that the business owners tend to

do, so we didn't write a standard for that, but we
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certainly could amend the proposal to incorporate
that.
We also did look at trying to look -- locate

outdoor exercise areas, but to figure out a way -- a
standard that made sense for -- once we started
thinking of scenarios, it -- there was no good way to

write it clearly.

So you could say "You can have it here
because of" -- whatever reason. There was just too
many -- there was too many rabbit holes that we
started going down, so we kind of backed off of that.

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, if I can just
comment, I'm thinking -- I don't know whether these
are comparable examples, but I'm thinking of an issue

that came in front of the Commission recently

about . . . I'm forgetting what they're called now but
the -- the sort of drop-off boxes for shoes and books
and -- and --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yes. The donation drop
boxes, sure.
MEMBER DOYLE: Donation drop boxes.
Thank you.
And there was a recommendation that we

approved and recommended on to the Planning and
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Development Committee that those donation boxes had to
be located away from the street view, away from the
park view so -- you know, they are regarded as
unsightly if they're out in the parkway -- and to --
they have to be positioned around the back of a
property so that they're not visible from the parkway.

MR. O'ROURKE: Right.

MEMBER DOYLE: I don't know offhand what
screening provisions may be included for garbage
receptacles.

MR. O'ROURKE: The -- they do have to be
screened on three sides by an opaque wall of some
kind, so that can be a fence, masonry. And then the
other side is the gate.

MEMBER DOYLE: I guess the question I'm
raising here -- and I'll get, you know -- is if, per
your comment earlier, outdoor exercise areas are one
reason that kennels -- sort of -- the use of kennels
are a special use in these areas -- because they
have -- because those outside areas can have an impact
on surrounding parcels -- then it seems to me like you
may want to look at some sort of language in this
ordinance or in zoning that would provide some

provisions to safeguard that.
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MR. O'ROURKE: Sure. No, I think it's a
great point.

I guess the only . . . and we can --
screening these areas is a little easier than saying
it can't be visible from the public street because,
some properties, that might be the only place where
the outside exercise area could work. You know, if
it's like on the side of the building is what I'm
thinking of. So .

MEMBER DOYLE: Well.

MR. O'ROURKE: When staff looked at it,
we didn't want to kind of limit it that much just
based on the zoning standards.

But I think -- I mean, if that's something
the Commission feels they think is a good -- it's an
excellent point, so we should consider that.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah. I guess I'd be
interested to know what other Commissioners -- you
know, how strongly the other Commissioners feel about
that.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Let me just make
sure I understand what you're talking about.

And that is the screening -- the screening

between -- from adjoining properties? Is this where
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you're going? And how it is screened or how you
enforce the screening?

MEMBER DOYLE: 1I'm really thinking more
about the view from the parkway. And I -- I -- there
are some pictures in the back of the staff packet
about -- you know, of some of the other facilities in
Elgin and Huntley --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. That's for the
other --

MEMBER DOYLE: -- some diagrams that
show outside exercise areas, and there's one picture
that shows the chain-1link fence that has some of the
opaque -- sort of the plastic screening inside the
chain-1link.

MR. O'ROURKE: Right.

MEMBER DOYLE: At this point I'm not
suggesting what the remedy should be; I'm just saying
that I can envision tasteful treatments that are
respectful of surrounding properties, and I can
envision a business that has an 8-foot chain-1link
fence facing Main Street with --

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- without any attempt to

provide any screening or to -- you know, and . . . and
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let's be honest what's going to happen in these areas.

MR. O'ROURKE: I understand.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Wouldn't they have to
abide by the new landscape ordinance to cover that?

MR. O'ROURKE: The landscape
ordinance -- the Dumpster screening's in a different
section.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Not Dumpster. Just in
general.

MR. O'ROURKE: The fence section of the
Code, I'd have to look at that to see if it even
allows the chain-link in the commercial areas
because -- I'd have to double-check that.

I'm not sure if it does. It might.

MEMBER DOYLE: I guess --

MR. O'ROURKE: We're trying to encourage
people not to do that.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I guess what

I would say is I think of as much concern -- if not
more -- is not us looking in as those dogs looking
out.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yeah.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I mean, if

you -- if they're -- if they're on -- you know, behind
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a fence and they see cars going by and people walking
by, that's going to create some havoc.

I think that is of as much concern as how it
looks from the outside. Frankly, I'm not that
concerned about how it looks from the outside as long
as it's in an area that is not -- I mean, I'd suspect
they're not going to put it in front of a building.

But . . . the biggest concern -- and the
reason I brought up the Ruffner's is because I know
that they have an outside area where they take dogs.
And they're away from any residential area, you know,
and they're perfectly safe where they're at.

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure.

MEMBER KESSLER: But those dogs get to
barking, and you hear them all over the neighborhood.
And they're really careful about when they're out and,
you know, what times of day, and they really try to
mitigate it, I suppose, by not letting as many dogs
out at a time or, you know, shortening the length of
time.

But there's no traffic around there, around
where they're at. There is going to be here.

MEMBER DOYLE: Right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So -- I don't
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know. I'm not sure where I'm headed with this, Matt,
because I'm not sure there's anything I can really
write into it. I mean, it has to be --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. That's kind of
the --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1It's going to
take care of itself. If this is a problem, if they're
loud and unruly and cause havoc in the neighborhood
and their neighbors don't like it, something's going
to happen.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. To be frank, staff
had plenty of conversation about this topic and is
there a way to write it.

We just . . . to come up with a way that's
enforceable and that would actually allow this use
somewhere, it just -- the two didn't really seem to
really mesh, I guess for a better sense of the word.
Everything we wrote would be so restrictive, I don't
know that you could ever have a facility like this
open anywhere so --

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, can I ask --

MR. O'ROURKE: -- that's why we tried to
kind of work with --

MEMBER DOYLE: Can I ask what the intent
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is for this particular parcel?

MR. O'ROURKE: 1In terms of .

MEMBER DOYLE: 1In terms of the outside
exercise area.

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure. I think --

MEMBER DOYLE: 1In terms of what --
you're saying that you weren't certain how to write it
so that it would still be -- that the use could still
proceed.

So what is being envisioned for this
particular use, and what kinds of limitations would
obstruct that use from proceeding?

MR. O'ROURKE: I think it -- I mean,
it -- in a general sense, if we're talking about how
this would affect all the properties in town, if we
want to enter it that way to make sense, to talk about
this business in that context --

MEMBER DOYLE: Well -- yeah. For
instance, if I could just -- I think if we could hear
what is being envisioned for this particular use and
how it . . . what sort of -- I assume that the
Applicant wants it -- wants the business to be
appealing from the street and --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Protect the
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dogs.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- I'd just be curious to
hear how the Applicant envisions that and what sort of
limitations that maybe they have imposed on themselves
to make certain that that takes place.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Can I ask -- you
know, that's -- I believe that's going to be coming up
in Item 5 so --

MR. O'ROURKE: It is. That is a
separate item.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- we should
perhaps, you know, revisit this --

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- after we're
done with that and then just kind of stay on this
amendment right now because we're not going to, you
know, take action on either of them until they're both
done anyway.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: I think, if the Applicant
wanted to come up and maybe talk to how these types of
facilities are generally run and then -- you know, so

we can -- in the context, you know, of the
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ordinance -- I don't see an issue with that.

I mean, maybe not just worry so much about
where the dog yard is on this specific site but how
outside exercise areas are usually maintained or that
kind of stuff -- or how they try to locate them
generally.

I think that would be perfectly appropriate,
if you want to do that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Uh-huh.

MR. O'ROURKE: I would prefer the
Applicant or their representative --

MR. COOKE: Or the representative.

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure.

MR. COOKE: I'm Jim Cooke. I'm an
attorney for the Applicant, C-o0-o-k-e, 215 Illinois
Street, St. Charles.

And I guess I have a question or a -- it's
both a question and a statement for you.

As you're discussing the limitations and the
concerns that you have about the screening, among
other things, it occurs to me perhaps this map
amendment -- that would be a way to address that,
because this amendment would be to allow the special

use in the future for each facility that would come
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before you seeking a special use.

And the special use itself typically, as I
understand it, oftentimes has qualifications or
requirements that they have to fulfill as part of the
special use.

So on a case-by-case basis, you would be in
a position to recommend the special use be qualified
with, let's say, specific screening on the east side,
west side, north or south or whatever the case may be,
and that's how you could deal with the screening issue
rather than trying to confine it -- or define it, I
should say -- on your map amendment, which might be
too restrictive.

That's just a suggestion I would make for
you to consider, if that would be okay.

And then --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. We will.

MR. COOKE: I'm sorry?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: We will.

MR. COOKE: I saw where the discussion
was going, and I wasn't sure if you were thinking of
trying to put it in the map amendment itself, which
would be more restrictive.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I agree, which

29
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was why I suggested that maybe we would like to also
hear from her.

MR. COOKE: So having said that and
trying to be as quick as I can, I'm the attorney.
My client, Robin Massey, is the Applicant. She'll
speak in a moment.

We have Karen Comstock here, who represents
the owner of the property, Dolores Morrison, or
perhaps -- everyone knows Rex's Cork and Fork if
you've lived here a long time; and Phil Bus is here as
a consultant, also.

So rather than take any more of your time,
if you'd like, she has a presentation -- she was here

for the special use application or she can do it

now -- to just give you an idea of what -- a better
idea, I should say -- of what the, you know, use
would be.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well --

MR. COOKE: It's your pleasure.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I mean, I guess that
I'd prefer to go through . . . I don't know. It's up
to the Plan Commission. I mean, procedurally, I think
that we have to close a public hearing or continue a

public hearing before we can commence another one.

30

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

31
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Can we commence

it after Item 5 -- or recommence?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Possibly.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Why don't we
just do that?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Well, then
I guess --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I agree. 1I'd
like to see it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, then I guess
the question is -- I don't have any problem with that.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Do you have a
problem?

MR. O'ROURKE: I was just going to offer
a suggestion.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I'm sorry. Go ahead.

MR. O'ROURKE: I think it -- you know,
it's certainly within the purview of the Plan
Commission if they want to maybe basically continue
this public hearing and then move to the next public
hearing, and then they can always, you know, just --
they could continue it to --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: We can

recommence.
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MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. You can continue

it to later this evening.

MR. COOKE: You can come back and do it
later.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. They published
that, you know, for tonight, so I don't see -- it's
announced that way, so I don't see why you couldn't do
that, as well.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah, that's fine.

I just don't want to get too far into the subject
matter of the next application without commencing that
portion of the public hearing.

MR. COOKE: Sure.

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. That would be
staff's concern, as well.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So I guess I'll ask
the Plan Commission if there's anything further from
the information that's already been presented
specifically on the general amendment that we have
questions on or . . . at the very least, I want to
solicit additional testimony on that before we would
continue this.

And then we can go into the next item, and

then, if there's anything else that's raised, we could
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always bring that back up as it relates specifically
to the general amendment.
So does anyone have an issue with that?
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: None.
MEMBER GAUGEL: No.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Then at this time
I'11l just ask if any member of the public has anything
specifically relating to the general amendment, any
comments or questions at this time, not specifically
relating to FYDOLand, which is the next item but just
to the general amendment.
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Anyone?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Then at this time if -- a motion to continue
the public hearing would be in order.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So moved.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. 1It's been
moved and seconded.
Any discussion?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Tim.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER PRETZ: No.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

34

Gaugel.

Schuetz.

Doyle.

Pretz.

Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

Henningson.

Wallace.

Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That

passes by a vote of 7 to 1.
And just so we're clear, that

it to after Item No. 5 on the agenda.

's continuing

(Recess taken, 7:29 p.m. to

8:42 p.m.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Now,

continued public hearing, which is now

Item No. 4 was a

reopened.

And at this point in time, if there were any
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questions or comments from members of the audience on
Item No. 4, you can make those at this time.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. You're stating that
this will be continued to another date; right?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No. No.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. Are there going to
be any other public discussions for people?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Matt, do you want
to .

MS. PETKUS: I'm confused.

MR. O'ROURKE: Certainly.

How the process works is, once the Plan
Commission has finished considering this item in terms
of what they're asked to consider, it goes to the
Planning and Development Committee, which is a
committee of the whole of the City Council, and
they'll consider the same item.

MS. PETKUS: And that's a public
meeting?

MR. O'ROURKE: 1It's absolutely a public
meeting. It's the second Monday of every month at
7:00 p.m. We've tentatively scheduled this one,
depending on how long it was here for, for the

April 14th meeting.
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It won't be on before that meeting because
we -- we would have to turn our staff materials in.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. 1In other words, at
that particular time I can bring in my tenants who
would like to attend and get their opinions and
comments? That's acceptable?

Because I would like to discuss this with
all my tenants.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The City Council
isn't required to solicit public testimony, but
I believe, as a matter of practice, they do.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yes. And it's a
different format where it's not an open public hearing
to consider all testimony, but they have certainly let
concerned residents come up and speak. It's -- the
conversation is a little more brief. You know, they
don't spend as much time going through the details.

But if a group of residents -- or even if
they want to have like a representative get up there,
they'll certainly entertain that. We would just ask
that -- staff -- that we have -- let the Chairman have
some notice that -- if you're planning to bring some
folks there, just so they know to ask for that.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. I guess my question
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is, is that beneficial to me to do that, to inform all
my tenants and ask them to come and give their
opinions? Would that make an impact at all or not?
Is it worth it?

MR. O'ROURKE: I don't think we could
opine on that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. I mean,
it's . . . by that time it will already have been --
I mean, it's kind of out of our hands at that point.
It's in the City Council's hands.

And, yeah, that's also why I suggested

that -- you know, there are four Aldermen that have
direct interest in this because two of them are where
you live -- or where you own property -- and two are
where this property is.

MS. PETKUS: May I know who those
people are?

MR. O'ROURKE: It's Ward 1.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do you know off the
top of your head?

Ward 1 is Dan Stellato and Ron Silkaitis,

and Ward 4 is Jim Martin and Jo Krieger.

MS. PETKUS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And all of their
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contact information is on the City Web site --

MS. PETKUS: Okay. So what ward is it
again?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- as well as all the
other Aldermen, as well.

MR. O'ROURKE: 1 and 4.

MS. PETKUS: 1 and 4? Okay. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes, 1 and 4.

All right. Any other -- where are we at?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: We were about to
reopen.

MR. O'ROURKE: I think you just reopened
the public hearing.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Right. We're on Item
No. 4.

And are there any other comments or

questions or testimony? complaints?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: About Item
No. 4°?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Concerns?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yeah, I have a
concern. Let's talk about this screening thing.
I love this double-screening thing. I -- the

double-screening.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

39
I think that, you know, what they offered to

do in front -- I don't even -- I don't want to refer
to 5 because that's a different issue but --

MR. O'ROURKE: No, no, no.

I understand.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- but, you
know, it makes sense to me based on what we have
heard, you know, from residents; it makes sense to me
based on my experience with Ruffner's where -- I mean,
I -- that place has been there for -- I don't know --
10 years, so I have a little bit of experience with
what a kennel is like. They have a lot more dogs
there. 1It's not the issue that people think it is.

But I also think that, you know, given some
of the concerns and -- I think it was Exhibit I
with -- and she's right. Movement close by a run
causes dogs to get agitated. My dog barks. Somebody
walks by on the street and they start barking. But
that's one dog.

I think the double-screening idea could be
really helpful for properties that -- and particularly
in this case -- and I don't know how you would phrase
it, Matt -- there's retail uses on either side.

And if you were to double-screen anything
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abutting a retail use, that would make sense to me,
and I don't know how you can do that.
MR. O'ROURKE: I would say, if that's
the concern -- and particularly the type of
screening -- what staff would recommend as a matter
of practice -- I -- double-screening, it's great that

they had offered to do that. I don't know if we want
to have that as a standard, that you must put in
two fences.

I would say you could certainly create -- or
add a condition to what's been recommended by staff
that says it has to be a hundred percent opaque
screening, and we could eliminate chain-link with
slats as a material type.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yeah, but
I think we're not -- I'm not sure I'm making my point
on the screening, what I'm referring to as screening.

I'm not trying to stop people from seeing
things -- I mean not just to stop people from seeing
what's behind there -- it's to also protect the dogs
from activity, outside activity.

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So I think those

are two different things. I'm not so sure that that
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standard that you're referring to would accomplish
that.

MR. O'ROURKE: The standard that I said
would basically require board-on-board, solid fence,
wood or masonry.

So I think you would eliminate that
see-through concern, is why I suggested you could come
up with a standard like that. I don't -- I mean, if
it's a solid privacy fence made out of something other
than cyclone or chain-link fence with slats, I think
you're pretty much -- it's going to be -- and "a
hundred percent opaque" means you can't see through it
either way. So I think that's -- that's why
I suggested that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Which would also
allow the type of fencing that they're suggesting?

MR. O'ROURKE: It would for part of the

fence. I understand part of it was chain-link with

slats.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: But -- but --
but -- yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, but -- go
ahead.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1In the areas
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that, you know, they suggest they would put it -- on
Main Street --

MR. O'ROURKE: Okay. So you wouldn't
want that to be a standard requirement for the
whole --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: No. I'm saying
anything that abuts residential property. Because on
the back side it's industrial property.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: On the back --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No, no, no. You
said "residential." You meant retail.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I meant retail.
I did mean retail.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. So abutting
retail, commercial, or public thoroughfare is what
you're talking about?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Right. Yeah.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Double-screening?
Is that the --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Double-
screening.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Or opaque? Double-

screening or --
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MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I hesitate to get

into double-screening just because requiring two
fences side by side -- if an applicant wants to do
that, sure, but it could -- you know, as a practice it
could lead to maintenance issues that not all

tenants -- you know, sometimes the space between the
two fences becomes a weird no-man's-land for
maintenance reasons.

I don't know if, as a staff, we'd want to
put something like that in an ordinance, knowing that
there could be, you know, maintenance concerns between
the two fences.

So I'd prefer, as staff, just to say in
those areas, if you want to leave it specific to what
Chairman Wallace said, it would just be an opaque
fence that can't be cyclone. I think that's a better
standard based on my experience.

You could also add landscaping to those
standards. I mean for everybody. It's . . . you
know.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Which we have
anyway.
MR. O'ROURKE: But we don't require all

fences in these areas get landscaping, so that would
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be an additional standard in this case.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Does the Applicant
have any comment on this, on these standards?

MS. MASSEY: No. We'd agree.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Any other questions? comments?

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: Matt, do you have a map
that you can bring up of BL districts throughout
the city?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. It would be just
the zoning layer, but I can do that.

MEMBER DOYLE: White Matt's bringing
that up, the discussion here and the observation
earlier this evening that the current special use for
kennels does not include the BL district raises the
question for me as to whether or not this special use
application should include BL for -- you know, whether
we consider the locations of expanding the zoning to
BL across the city and whether -- because that -- if
there is a chance that BL is going to more frequently

abut or have impacts on surrounding residential areas,

44

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
GENERAL AMENDMENT, PET CARE

45

it just seems to me that a number of different
considerations that have come up all point to -- all
point to a possible need there to be mindful of
surrounding impacts and . . . could you speak to,
Matt, the rationale for expanding this particular use,
this new use --

MR. O'ROURKE: Sure.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- to BL in addition to
BR and BC?

MR. O'ROURKE: I think part of the
rationale was this is a -- this was not a

staff-generated application. This was an application
filed by someone outside the City who was looking

for -- to use a certain particular property for this
reason that is zoned BL. So I think it -- it probably
would have been very unnice of staff if we were to
leave BL out of this proposal altogether.

But in all honesty, we were -- we were
working with the Applicant to see if there was a way
to, you know, kind of achieve in the Zoning Ordinance
what it is they're requesting.

MEMBER DOYLE: VYeah.
MR. O'ROURKE: Also, staff looked at

this as -- you know, we've created in the definition
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the 50 percent rule, and that's the dividing line
between what we're considering a kennel and a pet care
facility. And based on that and the fact that they're
required to do something else that's retail related,
we felt that it -- having it in all three of the
primary, you know, sort of arterial commercial
districts, excluding downtown, made sense.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah. I guess my comment
there would be that . . . that the existence of
outside animal exercise areas, dog runs, the noise --
although it's contained, although it's mitigated -- by
the nature of this business, particularly this
application -- those elements of the use are still the
thing that warrants a special use. They are the
things -- and those elements of the use are the things
that lead the Applicant -- the -- this application to
say it can't be adjacent to any -- abutting a
residential area.

And then in this case we have an example
where, well, what happens if the residential area 1is
not directly abutting but it is kitty-corner and
within a -- within a close proximity? What is our
responsibility in that case, then, to consider the

impacts?
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MR. O'ROURKE: You know, just one thing
I -- as I'm thinking of it -- this wasn't part of
staff's initial analysis -- is there's far more
properties in our more intense commercial districts --
BC, BR -- that border residential than there are in
BL.

MEMBER DOYLE: There are far more
properties in BC and BR that border residential
districts?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah, just because
there's not that many BL properties. But I mean, if
we move, you know -- the Charlestowne Mall, which is
BR, our most intense commercial district, that abuts
all these residential properties.

So I think -- if I'm following your chain of
thought a little bit is -- removing it as a special
use from BL and just leaving it in BC/BR would not
eliminate this concern at all.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: Because, I mean, all our
commercial districts are kind of integrated into the
fabric of the city, which is a combination of these
residential areas and these other things, especially

BC. It's -- you can see here -- I mean, there is
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residential surrounding, basically, the periphery of
all these sites.

MEMBER DOYLE: I think that -- that
makes sense.

And that -- that is what I'm trying to
determine here --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I kind of thought
maybe --

MEMBER DOYLE: -- whether or not BL, in
some aspect, is somehow more residential, you know,
or -- or is a transitionary use from residential to
main strip commercial.

And what you're saying, that --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- not so much.

MR. O'ROURKE: Really, I think the
difference between BL and the other purely
commercial-type districts was lot size, was the bigger
consideration when they were -- we were going through
the 2006 ordinance amendment and a recognition that
smaller lots can accommodate all those other uses that
you typically see in more commercial areas,
particularly heavy-intensity units like

drive-throughs.
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You know, there's a specific provision in BL
that a drive-through can't be on a lot that's under an
acre because it just -- that's what it takes. And
that's why we have the minimum-acre lot size in the
other districts.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So then to -- just
to wrap that up -- that makes sense to me. And

I think it addresses the question I was raising, which

is, you know, are we expanding this to -- in a way
that impacts residences -- residential areas more than
currently.

The other thing that I would say 1is
I appreciate the comment that Mr. Cooke made earlier
tonight about the fact that this is a special use.
It wasn't -- I hadn't really tuned in on that and
thought that through, but, clearly, any such
application is going to come before this Commission
because of the special use application, and that
provides us with the opportunity to consider things
such as screening.

And . . . and so that -- that observation
sort of diminishes my concern about screening as far
as this particular application is concerned, because

it can be addressed through the special use
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application.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I would just state
that that's -- that was the rationale for staff
creating this as a special use and even leaving it as
a special use in the other, more intense commercial
districts, because the residential properties around
there -- there's always going to be a noise concern
that needs to be evaluated.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any other
questions? comments?

(No response.)

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Well, I would
make a motion to .

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Anything else from
the public?

(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Applicant?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1I'll make a
motion to close the public hearing on Item 4.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Moved and

seconded.
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Any discussion on the motion?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER:

Gaugel.

Schuetz.

Doyle.

Pretz.

Holderfield.

Henningson.

Wallace.

Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That

concludes Item 4 on your agendas.

PROCEEDINGS CONCLUDED AT 8:57 P.M.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So next on the
agenda is Item 5, FYDOLand, 1317 East Main Street,
Robin Massey, application for a special use for a pet
care facility.

For this item we have exhibits.

Exhibit A is FYDOLand business plan dated
1/26/2014; Exhibit B, letter of support, Anderson
Animal Shelter, dated 1/28/2014; Exhibit C, letter of
support, Buffy Cramer-Hammann -- is that doctor of
psychology? -- dated 1/27/2014; Item D, letter of
support, Kim Ashbaugh; Exhibit E, letter of support,
Nick Hanson, Village of Huntley, dated 1/23/2014;
Exhibit F, letter of support, Mike and Suzette Zell,
dated 1/28/2014; Exhibit G, letter of support,

Laurel A. Vietzen, dated 1/27/2014; Exhibit H,
pictures of existing FYDOLand facilities in Elgin --
or in Huntley and Elgin; and Exhibit I, letter from
the property owner of 1307 East Main Street, Mary Ann
Krempel, dated 2/25/2014.

Are there any further exhibits?

MR. O'ROURKE: Not at this time.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

All right. Do you want to go ahead?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah, I guess.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Go ahead.

MR. O'ROURKE: Robin Massey, the owner
of FYDOLand, and also, in this case, the property
owner has submitted an application for a special use
for a pet care facility -- pending approval of a
general amendment to create the use category of "Pet
Care Facility" -- at 1317 East Main Street.

Staff has summarized its analysis in the
staff materials that you have been presented. I think
at this point it's probably best to turn it over to
the Applicant so they can do a formal presentation,
and then we can go from there.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you.

MR. COOKE: Do you want my
identification again for this?

THE COURT REPORTER: (The court reporter
shook her head from side to side.)

MR. COOKE: Okay. I'm the same person
that I was two minutes ago. I'm Jim Cooke. I'm here
on behalf of the Applicant.

I think that the staff has sort of
summarized the application quite thoroughly. We
certainly concur with everything. It's a very

positive use. 1It's taking an existing building that's
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now not being used, right on Main Street, and adapting
it to a use that we think is very good for the city.

I think it will offer something to many of
the citizens in this city to be able to use it. It
will create some synergy in that area, and, certainly,
it's consistent with your comprehensive plan to that
extent.

THE COURT REPORTER: I'm sorry?

MR. COOKE: "It's consistent with your
comprehensive plan to that extent.”

THE COURT REPORTER: Thank you.

MR. COOKE: So -- but rather than go
on -- I guess -- do you want to see any pictures?
I guess I can -- does anyone care? They all know
what -- you all know about the facility and which
building it is, et cetera. That's been given to you.

I'd 1like to introduce Robin Massey now. She
is the Applicant. She's going to give you a brief
overview of what the business is like, what she does,
and help you understand exactly the extent of the
operation.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Were you sworn in at
the beginning?
MS. MASSEY: Yes.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MS. MASSEY: Good evening. My name's
Robin Massey, 10 North 521 Manchester Court, Elgin,
Illinois, and I am one of the co-owners of FYDOLand.
FYDOLand -- the name came up F-Y-D-0, "for your dog
only."

We fit a unique niche that is not currently
seen -- and I'm glad that one of the Planning
Commissioners actually brought up Ruffner's as an
example. Ruffner's is what is considered a
traditional kennel. They have over 110 kennels that
are there.

What FYDOLand is is we're an all-
encompassed, full-service center for dogs. We do
services like you're talking about. We also provide
retail. We also provide education.

Educating the public about canines is one
way to increase -- I lost my word there -- increase
the value of your community. We see dogs that are
given up all the time, put into shelters. We see
stray dogs all the time. We see people abusing dogs
all the time.

Now we have a center where we have one place

where everybody can come for all of their dogs' needs,
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conveniently located, hopefully, on Route 64.

So that's one of the things I wanted to
address, is that Ruffner's is not the same. That is
what is considered a traditional kennel. We are a pet
care facility catering solely to dogs.

One of the other issues that you brought up
was noise. One of the things that we address with
noise is that we don't have that many dogs outside at
one time. Our average facility holds 40 dogs total,
maximum, so there would not ever be 40 dogs outside at
any one time, which would help minimize noise.

Some of the packets that -- and the packet
you were given specifically outlines how we handle the
noise issue. I don't know if any of you have that
right now, but I'll be happy to read it to you out
loud.

Okay. The buildings -- all the buildings
that we operate are low ceilings. They're not high
ceilings to begin with, which suppresses the noise.
The dogs will only be outside for a minimum amount of
time, and the Applicants -- we will comply with all
City ordinances.

One of the letters -- I don't know if it was

in the packet that was given to you, but it's in the
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current packet that we passed out -- was a letter from
Sarosh from the City of Elgin, the planning
commissioner -- one of the . . . director of planning
over there.

And he specifically states in there that
there's never been an issue with noise or complaints.
And in that location we actually back up to a
neighborhood there. We went through zoning. So this
isn't my first rodeo having to go in front of a
commission to tell you how we differ from all the
other facilities that are out there.

One of the questions that Mr. Doyle had,
also, was screening. In some of the pictures in
there, you will see that we do have a side location on
one of our buildings that faces the main road. And
what was required for us to do there was to put
landscaping in front of the fencing, and that's
something that we've complied with.

We've looked into all the issues that you've
addressed, and we wanted to address them. We wanted
to have a place that was safe, sanitary, convenient,
and would meet the needs of the community.

And I love St. Charles. Always have.

I think it's got a strong background in history and
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family values, and that's what FYDOLand is about.
We already have two other locations. We're looking to
grow. It will continue to be a family-owned
operation, and we'll continue to help all communities
around, two- and four-legged alike.
Thank you very much.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Let me just ask you a
question first.
Jim, the item that's handed out, do you want
that to be entered as an exhibit?
MR. COOKE: Yes, please.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Or is this the .
wait a minute. Is this the business plan?
MR. O'ROURKE: It does look the same
except I know Robin just mentioned a letter that I did
not have from Elgin that was included in that.
Was that in the materials you passed out?
MS. MASSEY: Right. This is just an
abridged version. This also has all of the awards
that we've won in it, newspapers that we've been
announced in, and --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: We'll just do
Exhibit J.

Any objection?
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MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah, it sounds
substantially different.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any

objection?
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: No.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Exhibit 3J.
All right. And then as . . . I just have

one question.

I don't know if you had a chance to read the
letters. There was one from a property owner at
1307 East Main Street.

MS. MASSEY: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And, you know,
letters, when they're sent in to the Plan Commission,
are given some consideration, but the problem is we
can't ask questions of the people that write them, so,
therefore, the weight, you know, is -- is -- I don't
know -- in my opinion, minimal.

But I do want to ask you what response you
have as far as that goes with the adjoining property,
you know, operating a business where people are
sitting outside, that sort of thing.

What do you expect or, in your experience,

what have you -- have you had this come up before?
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MS. MASSEY: We have, like I said, with
the Elgin location, that backs right up to a
neighborhood, and so there was some concern about
that. There's never been an issue with it.

But to specifically address that issue with
the property on Main Street, we are not intending on
putting a dog run on the west side of the property
at all.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. So it's
just -- I saw it in the diagram. 1It's in the back,
along the back, and then along the east side?

MS. MASSEY: Correct. Correct.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And that will be
abutting, though, the Honda dealer; correct?

MS. MASSEY: Right. Right. They
haven't expressed any concern with this.

Actually, one of the papers that I put in
there -- we've done the research -- like I said, this
isn't my first rodeo -- and the average amount of
noise that's on Main Street is comparable to a group
of barking dogs.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

MS. MASSEY: So we're really not going

to be looking at increasing any noise.
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And to the rear of us is a manufacturing
plant, which also is around the same -- it creates
about the same amount of decibels as a group of
barking dogs.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Thank you.

MS. MASSEY: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: You might want to
wait up here, though.

Questions?

Tom.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: I have a question.
MS. MASSEY: Sure.

12

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1I'm a dog lover if that

matters.
MR. COOKE: We like you for that.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: However, you said the
capacity is 40 outside -- or your capacity of your
facility -- excuse me; I'll redirect that -- capacity

of the facility is 40.

MS. MASSEY: Right.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: At any one time, how
many do you normally have outside? And whatever that

answer 1is, are they on -- free to run? How big is
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this area?

You know .

MS. MASSEY: The packet that you just
received --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right.

MS. MASSEY: -- shows the dimensions of
the outside dog runs.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: All right. I was
looking for that.

MS. MASSEY: We actually have two
different dog rooms, so the dogs are divided up.
So there would never be two rooms going out at any
one, given time.

So if you're looking at maximum amount of
dogs going out, it would be 20, maximum. And they're
typically out for about 10 minutes at a time. That's
it. And then they come back inside.

And they are being monitored by trained
personnel. We have a lot of activities that we do.
One thing we do is we do limit their play outside,
meaning we don't -- we're not throwing balls and
Frisbees and stuff like that, so we're not getting
them in that excited state. We keep that type of work

inside, also, because the temperature's more
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controlled. So that's one way that we maintain it.
One, we limit the number of dogs that go
outside; three, we work to redirect them, as well.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Steve, you've got
something?
MEMBER GAUGEL: Yeah.
Can you clarify? This is dogs only --
MS. MASSEY: Yes.
MEMBER GAUGEL: -- 1is that correct?
MS. MASSEY: Correct.
MEMBER GAUGEL: Okay. I was reading --
as I was reading through your business plan, it

said -- referenced "pet care" so -- but it is dogs
only; correct?

MS. MASSEY: It is. The reason we put
"pet care" in there is that is part of our business
plan, and in Elgin we do in-home pet-sitting services.
That's not a service that we do at our other stores,
but that's part of it.

MEMBER GAUGEL: One other question:
What percentage of the boarding is -- do you
anticipate this facility to be as compared to the

total business?

14
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MS. MASSEY: 1It's less than 25 percent
of the full square footage.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Brian?

MEMBER DOYLE: Following on the previous
conversation, could you just describe -- you mentioned
screening for the dog run that has a short profile
that faces the front parkway.

MS. MASSEY: MWhat we envision for that?

MEMBER DOYLE: VYeah.

MS. MASSEY: Yeah. We will actually put
a 6-foot privacy fence along the part that meets the
parkway so it wouldn't be seen and give the
landscaping in front of it like we've done as you see
in our Elgin photo, as well.

MEMBER DOYLE: So in addition to -- so
there's a 6-foot chain-link fence which contains the
dog run.

MS. MASSEY: Correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: And then in front of that
you would have a privacy fence --

MS. MASSEY: Correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- which blocks the view
of the dog run?
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MS. MASSEY: Yes, sir.
MEMBER PRETZ: And she said landscaping.
MEMBER DOYLE: And landscaping. Okay.
Is that practice -- is what you just
described typical for your other locations?
MS. MASSEY: What we do?
MEMBER DOYLE: What you just
described --
MS. MASSEY: Yes. Oh, absolutely.
MEMBER DOYLE: -- that type of
screening.
MS. MASSEY: Absolutely. Absolutely.
And in our Elgin location, that is a 6-foot privacy
fence that goes around there.
Huntley did not require it, but we actually
have it between us and the building that's next to us.
MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. Thank you.
MS. MASSEY: You're welcome.
MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: I just want to
clarify a little bit.
On the screening on the east-side dog run --
MS. MASSEY: Uh-huh.
MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: -- as I think

I heard -- sound just dies in this room -- that it's
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going to be screened only on the parkway side.

What about the east side that goes, in fact,

to the south? That's all going to be open toward the
street?
MS. MASSEY: No. I'm sorry.

We would have screening around there like
was mentioned before. 1It's a weave that goes through
so that they can't see through it. There's different
grades of it. The grade that we're anticipating
putting in there is a grade where the dogs can't see
through it. 1It's not just a light thing; it's a

heavy --

17

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: But along the front

side is the weave section, you say. But you're also
going to put plants; is that correct? Would that be
along the .

MS. MASSEY: I'm sorry. On the front
we're going to put a wood 6-foot privacy fence in so
it looks really nice.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: And then on the
side --

MS. MASSEY: And then on the front --

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: So it's about
21 feet?
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MS. MASSEY: Right. Right. 1It's about
21 feet.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: 45 feet going back
to the south?

MS. MASSEY: Right.

So the side is going to have the plastic
weave. The front will have the plastic weave, but
then we'll have another 6-foot wood fence in front of
that.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: 1In front of that?

MS. MASSEY: Yes. And then some
landscaping, too.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: How does this
compare in size to your other facilities?

MS. MASSEY: This is going to be the
largest FYDOLand that we have. The first one that we
have is approximately -- a little under 4,000 square
feet. The Huntley one is about 4500 square feet. The
total square footage for this building, including the
two levels, will be 8,000 square feet.

And this is a project that I take to heart
because this is going to be the future FYDOLand and
the model for all of our other future FYDOLands. And

we love the idea of having it here in St. Charles.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So your other

facilities are 25 dogs?

MS. MASSEY: Yeah. One facility holds a
maximum of 20. The other facility holds a maximum of
20 -- or 40. Excuse me. So this one, you know, we're
looking at a little bit more.

MEMBER KESSLER: And I want to touch
again on -- I'm going to call it double-screening --
that Jim touched on.

You're going to do a double screen on the
north side of the dog run, which is on the east side
of the building?

Okay? The 21-foot --

MS. MASSEY: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: The north side,
front of the building, Main Street you're going to do
a double screen there?

MS. MASSEY: Correct.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1It's going to be
chain-1link, the weave, as well as the 6-foot?

MS. MASSEY: Correct.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1Is that the only
place you envision doing it on the site?

MS. MASSEY: Well, the whole thing --
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where the two dog runs are going to be we'll have the
chain-link with the weave. They'll all have that.

But in the front of the building --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: The only double
screen would be at that location?

MS. MASSEY: Right. Right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I don't know.
And I'm looking at your . . . diagram here --

MS. MASSEY: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: =-- and I can't
really tell -- I assume it's quite a distance from the
dog run that's on the south side of the building --

MS. MASSEY: Uh-huh.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- from the west

side of that dog run to the other property.

MS. MASSEY: Right. It is quite a bit
of distance.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Can
anybody .

(Discussion off the record.)

MR. O'ROURKE: Excuse me. Sorry.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Do I have it?

MR. O'ROURKE: It's in the staff memo.

I'm pulling it up on the screen now.
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So this white boundary is, basically, the
property lines for the property, and then -- so the
dog run would be in this area, and it would be -- the
property line is right there.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So that's even
behind the southernmost line of the parking lot for
the property?

That's even further south?

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Oh, it is?
Okay.

MS. MASSEY: And there's also an
easement between the two with trees, as well, between
the two properties.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

And I gather -- you may have said this, but
I want to be clear.

Do you do this double-screening anywhere
else on your other facilities?

MS. MASSEY: Yes. Huntley has double-
screening.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Huntley does?

MS. MASSEY: Uh-huh.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. And does
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it have it all the way around the dog run or just --
MS. MASSEY: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- in the area

of the streets or where it's over next to the other
property?

MS. MASSEY: No, this -- at our Huntley
location the front is just screened, but we're back --
and we're back way off the road, so it's not an issue.
But we did put a double fence between us and the
property right next to us.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

Thank you.

MS. MASSEY: You're welcome.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Any other questions
from the Planning Commissioners?

MEMBER DOYLE: I just want to confirm.

Looking at the cover page of the -- this
application, the zoning summary, the west side is the
White Stag restaurant, which is the business that
submitted the letter you referenced earlier, Todd.

And that's the opposite side of the building
that the dog run would be affecting?

MR. COOKE: Correct. That's correct.

MS. MASSEY: Correct.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
FYDOLAND SPECIAL USE

23
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any other

questions from the Planning Commission?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any
questions from any member of the public?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Oh, yeah.

MS. PETKUS: Is this time for us to talk
or . . . or is -- do we have to wait until a later
time?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. Yeah. But
were you sworn in at the beginning?

MS. PETKUS: Do you want me to walk up
to the front or --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

MS. PETKUS: Okay.

Yeah, my name is Barb Petkus --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Were you
sworn 1in?

MS. PETKUS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

(One witness duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Go ahead.
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MS. PETKUS: Okay. Once again, my name
is Barbara Petkus, P-e-t-k-u-s, and I am the owner of
the apartment complex directly across, 1408 East Main,
and I also own the house east of the apartment,

1416 East Main.

I am totally confused as to even why this is
being put here. I think it's going to ruin my
business. I have an apartment building that my father
built in 1962. We've been there 52 years. I have
really good tenants. I have invested hundreds of
thousands of dollars into maintaining and renovating
this building. 1It's going to ruin my ability to get
good tenants.

I'm very, very concerned. I have many
tenants that work at night; they want it quiet during
the day. There's going to be barking.

I had a tenant years ago who lived in my
house, and she had a Labrador mix. She was walking
him one day, got spooked by the cars, took off, got on
Route 64. She ran into the street, stopped all the
traffic, and, luckily, she was able to retrieve
her dog.

This is a main concern. I don't see how

this is good for the city of St. Charles. 1It's going
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to cause accidents.

How am I going to be able to rent my
apartments?

I don't understand why this is even being
presented at this time; very, very concerned.

I have a million-dollar building. The
property is going to be devalued. There's going to be
a sign that says "FYDOLand." How am I going to get
new tenants? They're going to look at this --

"I don't want to live here." I have plenty of trouble
with the traffic as it is right now, and I'm just
very, very worried that this is not good for
St. Charles.
Okay?
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Thank you.
All right. Any other questions or comments?
Yes.
MS. BOSSERT: I haven't been sworn.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
(One witness duly sworn.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Please go
ahead and state your name, spell your last name.

MS. BOSSERT: Okay. My name 1is
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Diane Bossert, B-o-s-s-e-r-t, and I live at 29 Hunt
Club Drive. I also own the unit at 75 Hunt Club
Drive, which is -- faces Main.

And there are people -- 44 -- 88 private
homes, condos, these people live in. And the noise
from the dogs and -- I mean, we can say anything we
want about "Well, there's this; we're going to do
that." The bottom line is, when dogs are out, dogs
bark.

And I know, when I go out and sit on my
balcony, to hear dogs barking -- and it's also in a
different category than hearing vehicles. The
vehicles are not pleasant going by, but I don't think
anybody here would want to have a kennel -- I'm not
talking about a place where you bring the dog in and,
inside, it's going to be groomed for a little while
and then people pick it up. We're talking about a dog
kennel.

And that -- to me, that really bothers me.
I've lived in St. Charles for 25 years, and I love
what they've been doing with it and what you've been
doing with the downtown and everything, but I feel
like we ought to do something to enhance this, not to

bring something in that does just the opposite.
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And I don't think this is a plus in any way,
shape, or form for St. Charles even if I didn't live
across the street. And 81 other people live there,
and it will be like a mad, mad, mad world.

And dogs listen to -- they'll hear the
traffic next door; there's people talking, coming and
going. We know how dogs are interested in everything
and everybody, and they're going to be out there. And
they're not going to be out there for 10 minutes out
of a whole day, 20 of them, and then another 20 out
there for 10 minutes.

It's going to be, what, 9:00 to 9:00 or
9:00 to 7:00? Those dogs are going to be out there,
and they should be out there and having fun. I'm
happy for them. I want that for them. I mean, I love
dogs. I love animals. But do I want to hear dogs
barking and barking and the traffic going by?

Not to mention it will truly devalue my
property and my neighbors', all of us, and it will be
very upsetting to the people -- and there's a lot of
people that are older in my building. They're going
to be -- they're incredibly upset about the whole
thing.

I mean this is -- these are homes. These
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are our homes. It's right across the street there.
It's going to truly -- like I say, the traffic's going
by. Okay. We deal with that.

The dealership's there and it's like -- it
will be a mad, mad, mad world. That's the only way
I can explain it and I can picture it. And I don't
see sitting on my balcony and having a cup of tea in
peace.

And, also, it will devalue the property.

And, also, I really, really believe that it
is not in the best interests of St. Charles. It
doesn't help bring it up. I think it's just the
opposite. That's my personal opinion.

And I love what we've been doing here, and
I think it's really important to St. Charles. It
draws people. It's so attractive and it has a charm
about it. There's no way you can say a dog kennel has
charm about it or that brings anything that would --
people would want to be around.

So no -- I'm absolutely against it, and
81 other people who live across the street that will
be listening to it are also dead set against it.

So I don't know how I can put more strongly

about how detrimental it will be. And -- to have --
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we need something there that will enhance St. Charles.
So I really don't -- can't think of anything else that
I can express the same thoughts in any other different
words so --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Thank you.

MS. BOSSERT: Okay.

MR. COOKE: May I speak?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. One second.

Matt, where -- kennels that -- I'm just

looking back through your memo. And I'm sure it's in
here somewhere but . . . what zoning districts are
kennels allowed in now?

MR. O'ROURKE: Currently, they're
allowed in BC, BR, and M2 as a special use.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: As a special use. So
the same as what this would be, a special use.

MR. O'ROURKE: This is zoned BL, this
property.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Oh, I'm sorry.
I'm sorry. So -- wait. They're in BC?

MR. O'ROURKE: BR and M2.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So, theoretically,
they'd be allowed in the property adjoining this
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property? Actually, two of the properties adjoining
this property?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yes. The properties to
the east are both zoned B --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The property to the
south is M1?

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. They'd have to go
through the same special use process and meet the
definitions -- the same as for kennels, so there would
be that process involved.

But, yes, that is accurate.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. All right.
Jim?

MR. COOKE: Thank you.

I understand the concerns of the adjoining

property owners, the neighbors -- I guess not really
adjoining because they're quite a bit -- a few blocks
down.

But I'd like my client to address a couple
concerns. One that -- I'll just point them both out
to you.

Number one, I think we can't underestimate
or understate that it's highly unlikely that any noise

coming from the dogs -- I'm not saying they're going
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to be mute but -- that any noise coming from the dogs
when they are outside will even approach or exceed the
noise from traffic on Route 64 now.

I've stood there myself -- and, again, I'm
sure you can get used to it living here, but it's
quite loud. It actually serves as somewhat of an
audio screen.

The second thing is -- and I'll have her
address what she does with the dogs but -- most of the
activity is not outside. 1It's not in the run. They
are only out for 10 minutes at a time or whatever time
period she explained.

The activity -- the schematic that you have
in the handout -- they have, you know, exercise rooms,
et cetera, and most of the activity is done inside, in
the enclosed area where the noise won't be coming out.

And can you address that, please?

MS. MASSEY: Jim pretty much hit it on
the head for what he said, but there are a couple
things I'd also like to address.

Excessive barkers we've actually expelled
out of our day care. That's one thing.

The second thing is I definitely welcome

you, encourage you to come see our other FYDOLands so

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
FYDOLAND SPECIAL USE

32

you can see we are not traditional kennels. We don't
have 110, 125 dogs, which is what I call warehousing.
It's very clean and they're very upscale,
and it definitely, I feel, would enhance St. Charles
or I wouldn't be down here at all. We definitely
don't want to be a detriment to the community. We
want to be an asset to your community.
And once you come see FYDOLands, I really,
truly feel that you'll see what an asset it could be.
MS. PETKUS: Can I say something?
MS. MASSEY: Okay.
MS. PETKUS: Okay. I'm a property
owner --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Wait. Wait. If you

want to speak, you have to come up to the

microphone --
MS. PETKUS: Oh, I'm sorry. Excuse me.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- so we can hear you.
MS. PETKUS: You don't have to convince
me of the benefit of -- I admire you for doing --

THE COURT REPORTER: Could you speak
into the microphone, please, ma'am?
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: She admires her

for doing this, I believe.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Just pull it over.
Pull it down to her. There you go.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. I was just saying
I admire her for starting this business and trying to
run a successful dog business because I do like dogs.
I have a schnauzer. Okay? But I just don't feel that
this is the appropriate location for such a business.

How am I supposed to get new tenants?
Respectable people are looking for apartments. I
don't understand how I'm going to attract tenants.
They're going to see the sign, "FYDOLand." They're
going to say, "Okay. Noise. Dogs."

How do I convince people that are living
there to stay? Because they can pick up and move
whenever they feel like it. What am I supposed to do?
Make excuses because there's a dog place now?

I make a living off of my apartment
building, and I'm worried what's going to happen to
it. If I can't rent it, I'm going to walk away. It's
going to be Section 8. I can't continue running a
business that's not profitable. And how do I get new
tenants? I'm not going to make excuses for you.

I have to run my business.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: You?
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Hold on one second, Jim.
MS. BOSSERT: Also, I'm not -- am I
correct in understanding that it's -- the run is going

to be on the east side?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. There's one
run on the east side and then one run on the south
side.

MS. MASSEY: That's correct.

MS. BOSSERT: So the east side is right
in my direction.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. 1It's abutting
the Honda dealership.

MS. BOSSERT: All right. So that will
be right in our direction. And when it's a summer day
in warm weather, that's going to be a major issue.

And, also, that -- to be perfectly honest,
that -- if it's going to be a dog kennel that moves in
there, I'd personally want to put my property up for
sale and move out before it's obvious we have a dog
kennel there.

And this is a serious issue. So -- and I do
respect you, also, what you're wanting to do. I do.
And we all have our own issues and that, you know.

MS. MASSEY: Right.
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MS. BOSSERT: But, you know . . . okay.

MR. COOKE: I think I broke this
microphone.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: We'll bill you.

MR. COOKE: Thanks a lot.

I think everyone -- I think we all respect
everybody's interest. I think there's no question.
I think the only issue that I'd point out -- and I'm
not trying to be argumentative.

I don't believe that the objectors really
understand the concept or the nature of this
operation. It's not a true kennel. Most of the
activity is indoors or closed. She's already stated
that she will do the screening and the landscaping
necessary.

I suppose if she -- if it would make this
woman feel better, you would put a screen -- put a
screen on this east side if you had to.

MS. MASSEY: Yes.

MR. COOKE: So she would extend the
6-foot privacy wall if she had -- if you wanted to add
it to the special use, if that was an amendment.

And, you know, the dogs aren't out on a

constant basis. They're out for a short period of
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time, and then they go back inside for their
activities.

So -- and, frankly, we don't have the
benefit of having people that have been adjacent to
the other FYDOLands that are already in operation to
testify. We only have my client to testify today.

But the operations in those locations have not been
objectionable and have not created any kind of mass
move-out or concern.

MS. MASSEY: No.

MR. COOKE: And I think that -- I think
it just falls under a misconception as part -- and I'm
hoping that you'll understand. This is a different
type of operation.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do you have any
response to the argument of diminishment of the
property value of surrounding properties?

MR. COOKE: I don't think -- well, my
initial response is it doesn't diminish the property
values whatsoever.

If you want to be comparative, let's look at
it the way it is now. 1It's a vacant building that's
been sitting there vacant, occasionally it's been used

for parking or used for extra cars from the dealership
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in the past. I don't think that is enhancing the
property value.

This is an adaptive use, realization of the
property that -- again, within the parameters that
we've defined here tonight -- does not raise an
objectionable use. Like if you talk to the bar to the
west of here, we have a limitation that you can write
in the special use of 7:00 -- seven o'clock -- 7:00 in
the morning -- or 7:00 at night to 7:00 in the
morning.

Most of the activity outside of that bar
will probably be after 6:00 or 7:00 at night. There's
going to be people -- if you look at the dog run in
the back, it's offset a little bit more to the east.
It is not over here on this side of the property.

And so I think -- I think every
consideration has been given to the fact that there is
some noise, which I think will be minimal. I think it
won't be that much of an impact on the adjacent
property which is immediately adjacent to it.

I -- again, I don't intend to be
argumentative. I appreciate these people's concern.
There's nothing more important than your property.

I understand that.
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But I do think that we have to take into

consideration the fact that Route 64 is a great, very
busy thoroughfare, and the noise is very loud.

And I think we have -- we -- I can't present
it to you now, but we've had some facts in the past

that the decibel level of the cars going across

Route 64 -- or going up and down Route 64 on an
ongoing, continuing basis -- is greater than any noise
that any dog -- outdoor play area, not kennel -- this

is not a kennel where they're out all the time.

MS. MASSEY: Right.

MR. COOKE: These are supervised dogs in
a play area. They're not just turned out. I think,
when we think "dog kennel," we think of these, you
know, chain-1link fence, little areas that are maybe
10 or 15 feet long, all adjacent to each other, 10 or
15 in a row, and dogs are let out there and people and
cars come by and they make noise because they see
stuff.

Well, first of all, they're not going to be
seeing cars since they're all on the other side of the
building or on one of the east-side dog runs. They've
got the 6-foot fence. So they're not going to see --

I think, when a dog sees a car, they start barking and
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want to chase it. I'm not saying that all dogs want
to do that. I don't want to discriminate against dogs
that don't, but some want to do that.

They're not going to be seeing other dogs.
They're not going to be seeing those cars. That's not
going to be in their line of vision, so that's not a
concern.

And, again, this is not a traditional
kennel, so you're not going to have the same kind of
noise. I think you're going to find any kind of noise
from Route 64 will be far in excess -- will be in
excess of what would come from this facility.

And I just think it's a lack of
understanding of how the facility will be run.

THE COURT REPORTER: I'm sorry?

MR. COOKE: I think it's a lack of
understanding of how the facility will be run.

THE COURT REPORTER: Thank you. Sorry.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Ms. Bossert.

MS. BOSSERT: Well, I realize the
decibel level, but there is a difference between the
decibel level of a car going by and decibel level of
sitting there and all these dogs are barking. And

there is a difference in how it affects you. It's --
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a bunch of dogs barking is -- we all know what it's
like.

And it's true, this may be a different kind
of kennel. The bottom line, it has an outdoor area.
There's going to be 40 dogs, and they are certainly --
even if they are 20 at a time out, they're not going
to be out -- 20 -- for 10 minutes and then 20 for
10 minutes over the whole period of that day.

I mean, we know that's not realistic.
That's not going to be reality.

And like I said, the decibel level -- to
listen to one dog barking in a neighborhood if you're
sitting there -- if you're laying in bed, whatever it
is -- can drive you crazy. But . . . a bunch of dogs
barking? Cars going by?

It's just . . . totally unacceptable.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Ms. Massey, I just

have a -- you can respond to that, but the other
question that I have is -- you had mentioned that you
expel -- I don't know what you call them -- serial

barkers or something --
MS. MASSEY: Excessive barkers.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: How often does that
happen?
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MS. MASSEY: Not very often. 1It's not
necessary because we have means that we do to try to
control the barking. But if it gets to the point of
where it's creating a hazard for our employees or for

the other dogs -- what a lot of people don't

understand about dogs -- I've been involved in canine
behavior -- I've been in canine behaviors for over
17 years.

A lot of people don't understand pack
mentality, and they think, you know -- and
unfortunately -- that if one starts, the rest of them
are going to start. But if there's a strong leader
there that can redirect, they calm down. There are
techniques that we can use to calm them down, and it's
just not that big of a deal. It really isn't. It
hasn't been in any of the other communities that we've
been in, and I don't foresee it being an issue in this
community, either.

And, again, I -- and I definitely welcome
them to come see a FYDOLand, see what it's about.

And may I also add that, as being part of
the special use, you have ordinances in place --
perhaps -- you know, if you pass this one tonight --

plus noise ordinances that -- if it were an issue, you

41
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have means to come back to control that with us.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Any other questions?

MEMBER SCHUETZ: I have a question on
the facade.

On Exhibit H -- H? Yes. This looks very
nice. I'm just curious. I haven't seen any of your
FYDOLands in other locations.

Are they all -- do -- the facade that's
currently there on the abandoned building, how will
that change?

MS. MASSEY: We're going to spruce it
up, but it will primarily stay the same. It will look
like a house on the outside. However, we're
putting -- the doors that are currently there are
solid wood doors. We're putting glass doors in there
to make it more inviting.

And there will be -- we'll have signs that
are up to code for the outside, as well, plus the
landscaping that we'll be required to put in around
the sign and around the building, so it's really going
to spruce it up quite a bit.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: And the parking lot,
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from what I recall, is in pretty bad shape. Will that
be all --

MS. MASSEY: No, it's actually in pretty
good shape.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Oh. 1It's just got
parked cars on it all the time.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Were you sworn in?

MS. COMSTOCK: No.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Come on up.

MS. COMSTOCK: Oh, yay. I thought I was
going to get out of this. I don't want to.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Raise your hand.

(One witness duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. If you
could state your name and spell your last name,
please.

MS. COMSTOCK: Karen Comstock,
C-o-m-s-t-o-c-k. Address, 71 North 12th Avenue,
St. Charles.

As of right now, we haven't known what the
building was going to be used for, so we're -- we have
rented to McGrath Honda. All those cars that you see
out there are their employees' cars, which has helped

financially for us, too, having an empty building and
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then renting it.

I talked with a couple groups this last fall
and said "What do I do with the blacktop now?" And
they said there's a few cracks that need to be filled
and then just the black put over it and redone, so
it's in pretty good condition.

It needs to be updone but -- or to be done
again -- and it will be done before -- as soon as it
gets warm enough to do it.

Okay?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Has there been any
other interest in line where what the previous use
was?

MS. COMSTOCK: There was but, with the
economy the way it's been -- we had a number of people
come in with the idea of "I'm a chef and I don't" --
you know, "I want to own a building -- a business" --
I'm losing my voice. Excuse me.

But it wasn't financially -- we didn't know
how far they could really take it because you have to
do more than just be a chef, which is important, but
you need to have the skills to run a restaurant.

We also had AutoZone come in. They wanted

to come in until they found out the road was going in,
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so then they -- and then in the meantime, then, Robin

came in.

I'm excited. I went to one of her places

because I was like you. A kennel, to me, is a bunch

of dogs in a back

room barking.

I went into the facility and intentionally

walked outside to

see what kind of barking was

involved. There were a few of -- this is just my

story so I don't know every day, but I do believe this

is true. I heard
then -- and there
because they know

So that
there is a person

not just left out

a few "arf, arf, arf," you know, and
was a little barking as they walk in
they're going to be fed.

was something I experienced, but

out there the whole time. They're

there. And it is true they were

only out there the amount of time that she said. 1It's

not an outdoor time for these dogs.

I'm kind of happy they're coming in because

I think she's wonderful. She's a businesswoman.

I know she knows her stuff. I've been to the other

place. We've been a little bit picky who came in

because of the people who came at other times, and

this is kind of fun so .

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Other questions --

45
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thank you.
MS. COMSTOCK: Okay.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Other questions?
Yeah, Brian.
MEMBER DOYLE: I just would like to
confirm -- I'm looking at the comprehensive plan map

with the designations, and then we also have the
aerial photograph here.

I'd just like to confirm my understanding
for the individuals that came up and have buildings
nearby.

MR. O'ROURKE: Uh-huh.

MEMBER DOYLE: Directly across from the
property in question is a property that's to the east
of 13th Street that is a business -- a business
parcel? Right? A business?

MR. O'ROURKE: All right. Are we
looking at this right here, the mechanic's business?

MEMBER DOYLE: 1I'm not certain what the
businesses are.

What I want to -- what I want to determine
is, where are the residential -- residences in
question?

MR. O'ROURKE: The apartment building
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that was referenced earlier is this one here.
MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.
MR. O'ROURKE: I believe Hunt -- and
this is the Hunt Club there.

MEMBER DOYLE: And the other parcels in

between those are also residential parcels,
multifamily residential?

MS. MASSEY: No.

MR. O'ROURKE: They're former single-
family homes listed on those, but they are zoned BL,
commercial.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. The reason I ask
is that the --

MR. O'ROURKE: Jim corrected me. The
structures were former single-family homes, but they
have been office for a long time. That's why those
are BL so .

MEMBER DOYLE: So -- and what's the
distance that we're talking from the building in
question to that parcel, the -- the -- it appears to
be a long white parcel -- or a long white building --
that you're saying is a residence?

MR. O'ROURKE: Let me see if I can get

into the system here to do that because I don't know
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off the top of my head.
MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

Mr. Chairman, I would just draw the Plan
Commissioners' attention to -- on page -- on the
first page of the staff report for this application,
the comprehensive plan designation for this parcel is
neighborhood commercial.

And if you look in the . . . and in the
comprehensive plan itself there is -- and I have to
get back to it -- I think that the language regarding
that, that category, may be instructive or helpful
here.

If you'll just bear with me, I'll find it.

Neighborhood commercial is defined as "Areas
designated as neighborhood commercial are intended
toward smaller-scale retail and service commercial
areas geared towards providing for the daily shopping,
service, and convenience needs of surrounding
neighborhoods. Uses in the neighborhood commercial
area should be of a scale and intensity to be
considered generally compatible with adjacent and
nearby residential uses."

So the reason why I wanted to see what the

designation here is is because my first blush,
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frankly, was that this is a commercial strip, and as a
commercial strip, I would expect that there's a fair
amount of noise.

But the categorization in the comp plan
actually is of neighborhood commercial, and the last
sentence there, that "generally compatible with
adjacent and nearby residential uses” . . . it's not
definitive. 1It's not conclusive. But it is something
that I just feel like we should attend to and consider
as we weigh the merits of the application with the
concerns that have been raised by people with local
residential buildings.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Matt?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do you want to --
what are you finding out there?

MR. O'ROURKE: I'm just putting up
distances. To answer the earlier question, the
distance from -- this is the former Rex's Cork and
Fork building -- to the apartment building is 244 feet
and then to Hunt Club is 614 feet.

Approximately, if this -- this is pretty
close but it's not a hundred percent accurate.

MEMBER DOYLE: And I would make one more
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observation here: Chairman Wallace, you asked earlier
about what zoning part there is -- kennels are
currently a special use in, and BL is not one of them.

Now, Matt, my sense here is that, as you go
along this corridor --

MR. O'ROURKE: Uh-huh.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- it changes from BL to
BC and back to BL -- I don't know. Is there a
consistency? I mean, in terms of like . . . if we
look at the --

MR. O'ROURKE: Not really until you get
to about the east-side Jewel. 1In fact, I can pull the
zoning layer up on this system.

MEMBER DOYLE: Uh-huh.

MR. O'ROURKE: From, basically, the
downtown proper -- which I'll say starts around
Seventh Avenue -- to at least Dunham, it's kind of a
hodgepodge of all sorts of zoning classifications.

MEMBER DOYLE: So it switches -- so
there's not a --

MR. O'ROURKE: There's not a general
progression.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- continuous stream and,
say, this is all BL and then it's all BC?
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MR. O'ROURKE: Exactly. It doesn't
really have that sort of a character to it.
MEMBER DOYLE: So is that -- is
that . . . in your opinion, Matt, is that a result of

just sort of the changing nature of this area,
changing from maybe what had been residential at one
point to commercial leases now or .

MR. O'ROURKE: You know, it's --

MEMBER DOYLE: I mean --

MR. O'ROURKE: 1It's hard to say because
this part of town does not follow what I'll call the
linear, more traditional development pattern.

I mean, a hundred years ago this was all
industrial. I mean, this whole area was industrial.
This was the fringe of St. Charles, and it was
industrial, and it was very intensive industrial uses
here.

And then over time and -- you know, it sort
of morphed somewhat to residential and then to more
commercial.

It's really hard to say it had a linear
development like you would see in a newer developing
suburb.

MEMBER DOYLE: Can you move the screen
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SO we can see -- so we've got BL and then .

MR. O'ROURKE: So they're -- this is the
property.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah. So it's right on
the edge of the BL district, and then actually across
from the parcels in question is BC --

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. These are BC.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- next to it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The Honda dealership.

MR. O'ROURKE: This is directly east.
These are the BL parcels. This is the residential
apartment building. This is Hunt Club.

And then you see some manufacturing
properties here. These are M1.

Then this is the Piemonte dealership, some
more BC, and then more residential, and then you
see -- and then this is M2. This is the Coke
facility.

You see it kind of bounces around until,
really, you get to -- this is Jewel here, is when you
see more of that traditional sort of newer commercial
development.

MEMBER DOYLE: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Matt, quick question:
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Was any consideration given in the application process
that you know of to doing a map amendment in lieu of
more zoning?

MR. O'ROURKE: That actually was the
first thought of both the Applicant and staff.

The problem is the BC has that minimum
1l-acre lot area requirement, and this property is
under an acre so just -- it wouldn't work so we didn't
pursue that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

All right. And the other thing regarding
the comprehensive plan designation for neighborhood
commercial, how far does that extend?

Do you have a --

MR. O'ROURKE: I don't know if that's
been loaded on, if the updated one has been loaded on
here.

We have a -- we have a land use map, and I
think it might be fairly old. Sorry for all the
bouncing around there.

This -- yeah, this represents the former
comprehensive plan. This layer hasn't been updated
yet, so I wouldn't rely on this.

I just think -- I think Commissioner Doyle
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makes a great point about neighborhood commercial and
what that should be. And that definition was left
intentionally loose because we were not sure how all
these neighborhoods blend together because everything
is such a hodgepodge, especially as we get around that
kind of perimeter-of-downtown area.

MEMBER DOYLE: Uh-huh.

MR. O'ROURKE: I mean, you could easily
look at certain parts of the comprehensive plan and
say, "No, this doesn't make any sense" and then look
at other ones and say, "It makes perfect sense."

I know I highlighted one in the findings of
fact for this particular ordinance that I think talks
about providing opportunities for new business models
specifically, and that this kind of represents that.

So . . . it -- the comprehensive plan is
always one of those things we need to analyze as a
whole but not individual kinds of things so .

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, if I may make a
comment here -- and this is sort of looking backwards
a little bit to the other public hearing, which
I understand is sort of dormant right now, but I think
it's relevant since this application's contingent on

the outcome of that application.

54
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Notwithstanding the claim, the assertion
that's being made that this is not a kennel, this is a
different kind of business, the application for that
new use category contains within it a provision that
says that it can't be immediately adjacent to any
residential parcel.

MR. O'ROURKE: It can't abut.

MEMBER DOYLE: It can't abut --

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. That's the
proposed use standard.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- a residential parcel.

That seems to suggest to me that there is --
there's a reasonable concern of the impact around the
surrounding residential parcels and that that's
inappropriate to be abutting another residential
parcel.

This area is very fluid, and I think that
there are cases that could be made -- I -- the case
that has been made by the Applicant and the
Applicant's attorney I think is sound in that it's a
commercial strip, and so there are certain uses that
we anticipate for a commercial strip except that we
have this BL area, and the use of the BL area is a

little bit more nuanced, a little bit more sensitive
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to surrounding residential uses, according to the comp
plan.

And we have two residential areas that are
very close by here and attend -- members of the public
here who are testifying that they're concerned about
the impact on their use of their own property. And
since it's a special use anyway, we would have a
responsibility to consider and weigh that testimony
and look at it in relation to the comp plan.

And I guess where I'm going with this is
that I think there is a basis for the residents nearby
to say, "Maybe this -- maybe there are some -- maybe
there's a reason to be concerned here." I mean, maybe
there's a concern to have some reservation about this.

And I say that -- I don't -- I really don't
think it's conclusive. I don't think that it's a
clear-cut case of one or the other because this is a
very fluid, dynamic area, and -- but I tend to look at
these frameworks as a way of trying to reconcile when
we have conflicting choices.

So I just put that out there, since it is a
public hearing, for you to respond to.

MR. COOKE: If I can respond to that
partially, I think that's a very rational and
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appropriate way to look at it. And, you know, you're
in a position where you have to weigh the equities, as
it were.

And, of course, we would -- we would argue
that this is a unique facility. 1It's not just a
kennel. But you've heard that 5 times or 10 times
tonight, so I'm not going to say it anymore.

Maybe to make it a little bit easier and
more palatable for these people, probably the one
component of this whole facility that might -- we
don't think we have much impact but they may fear that
it could impact, most on their properties, where
they're located -- would be the east-side dog run.

My client is willing to eliminate that from
this proposal. She will eliminate the east-side dog
run, just make the dog run to the back of the
property, so there would no longer be the potential
for any dogs in the dog run to the east that would be
the ones that might most affect them.

And that would be -- that's in response to
their questions tonight and to allay the -- maybe to
complicate the matter even further because she wants
to be a good neighbor.

I truly believe -- I'm going to tell you --
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I'm testifying on her behalf, of course, so you have
to consider the source but -- you know, I think we
can't forget that this is a vacant facility that's
been vacant for a number -- I've represented this
family for a while. 1It's been vacant for a while.
What Karen was saying earlier, you have to understand
there has been some interest but, basically, it's been
people who are trying to steal the property or that
really don't have a viable use. They're just fishing.

And quite honestly, there's no -- I will
tell you right now that there -- based upon the
last -- I don't know how many years it's been vacant
now -- there's no real likelihood of any use in the
near future.

And this is why it's so attractive to us,
because it's viable -- it's a good owner, it's a good
operation, and we think it will enhance the area.

We really don't think that -- don't forget
that most of the activity is indoors. Now, if we get
rid of this east-side run, everything is in the back,
so if there is any noise -- which we don't think it
will be objectionable -- it will be more to the back.

And it may be a fluid area, but this is

maybe -- this is an upgrade to what's there now
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so .
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.
Yes.
MS. BOSSERT: Shouldn't there also be
consideration of the fact that -- like Barbara Petkus,

where you can see, is directly across the street?

This is her business. And it's been there a long time
and this is her livelihood, and she has been a
lifetime resident of St. Charles.

Shouldn't that also be taken into
consideration, that she's a citizen and resident of
St. Charles and has lived here a lifetime and had a
business, that she pays taxes into St. Charles and is
a very good -- takes well -- good care of her place
and everything, that she should be put in jeopardy and
possibly or probably lose her business because someone
who does not live in St. Charles comes in and wants to
open up a business? But this person does not live in
St. Charles. They are just going to open up a
business in St. Charles.

Should that not also come into
consideration?

So -- say that business would thrive with

the dogs. Barbara Petkus' business, say, would go
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down. A lot. I really think the whole picture has to

be looked at, and, to me, those are serious
considerations. We're a community.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well -- and as far as
our procedures go, we're required to take a look at
every application within the context of very specific
findings of fact. And so, you know, while there --
you know, while the City Council is able to look at
other things, it's our charge simply to take a look at
the application itself, fit them within our findings
of fact, and to make a recommendation based on that.

And, you know, that's what we look at.
That's what -- we apply all the evidence, either for
or against, to the findings of fact.

MS. BOSSERT: I understand that --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That's one of the
reasons why one of us asked about property values.

MR. COOKE: It may make you feel a
little bit better -- notwithstanding the fact that
this woman is going to operate the business -- that
building has been owned by the Morrison family, who
have been here probably every bit as long as --

I can't say it's a battle as to who's been longer, but

I can say Rex's Cork and Fork and everything else --
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they've been in this community and lived here and paid
taxes and tried to keep a thriving business going in
there for many, many years.

So it's not a -- this is not a quid pro quo
here. I understand.

MS. BOSSERT: I'm not trying to say --

MR. COOKE: Well, you were trying to say
that -- I understand. I understand.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Hold on. Hold on
there.

MS. BOSSERT: No. What I'm saying is --
no. I'm not saying that they certainly don't have
rights and that -- I have no idea. I'm just informing
you of how long they have lived here.

But I'm saying right now, as the situation
stands, Barbara has an apartment complex across the
street, and this is her livelihood, and a business
coming in from outside can absolutely put her out of
business.

And I also live very close. And like
I said, there's 81 other residents who this will have
an impact on.

Now, as a community, I get -- I realize we

have rules and laws and et cetera. But we also cannot
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leave out the human factor and the factor that we are
a community. And that we get -- we want the best for
everybody.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Any other questions or comments?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
MS. PETKUS: Okay. I still maintain

that this is the wrong location for this operation.

It needs to be in some facility -- maybe west of town,
another city -- that is enclosed, maybe an industrial
park -- that is not going to create the barking noise.

No matter what, there's going to be a stigma attached
to this.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wait a minute.
I live on Main Street on the west side.
Wouldn't .

MS. PETKUS: I would put it in an
industrial area, brick building.

MS. BOSSERT: Good point.

MS. PETKUS: There's a lot of vacant
buildings all over town. Okay?

Put it in an area that's not going to

disturb the public. Okay? You have -- this is more
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or less how -- people traveling from the east, going
west, west to east -- it's people visiting.

They're going to hear this barking noise.
They won't understand why it's -- you know, in the
middle of the city's the barking noise.

Regardless of what you people are saying,
there's going to be barking. Okay? 1It's going to be
periodically here, there, different types of dogs.
There could be Great Danes; there could be schnauzers;
there could be Boston terriers barking at different
times. What they're saying is hypothetical. Okay?
Once you put it into reality, things are going to be
different.

I'm going to try to be renting my
apartments. People are going to see this facility,
automatically associate it with barking. People don't
want to hear barking.

Okay. I have enough trouble as it is
renting my apartments. I have very, very good
tenants. The average tenant has lived there about
10 years. I have had people that have lived there
25 years.

They expect quiet. All right? I don't

allow parties. I screen everybody very, very
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carefully. I want to make sure that I give my people
quiet enjoyment. They're paying good rent to live
there, and it's my responsibility to ensure that it's
quiet, and I provide that to them.

I haven't discussed this with any of my
tenants yet, but I'm sure, once I tell them -- I have
leases coming up. They're free to move on. They can
pick up and go anywhere they want.

Once I explain this to my tenants, I know
they're going to protest. And I can bring them for
another meeting, and they can speak their own words as
to what they think of this.

But I still feel that this is totally
inadequate. 1It's inappropriate. There are many
other places they could have this. Don't put it on
Main Street.

Cars are going to be going by. They're
going to hear noise. They're going to get spooked.
They're going to make noise. There's a restaurant
next door. It's inadequate.

So I don't see the sense of it when there's
so many different areas that are better for this type
of business.

Thank you.

64
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
MS. MASSEY: Just to address what she
just said, I am sympathetic to what you said.

There is an upscale apartment complex right
across the street -- I mean directly across the
street -- from our FYDOLand in Elgin. They -- and
they had a similar concern to yours.

Never once have they had a problem in
five years. Never once. And people live there.

(Discussion off the record.)
MS. MASSEY: It could but what you're
saying --
THE COURT REPORTER: I didn't hear what
you said. Excuse me.
MS. MASSEY: She said it still could --
she said it still could happen hypothetically.

Exactly. It could happen hypothetical in
this direction and actually can be advantageous for
you, as well.

And there are means to curb this if there
were actually a problem.

MS. PETKUS: I don't see a problem --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Hold on. Hold on.
Hold on.
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If you're going to speak, I'd ask that you
come up to the microphone, please. The court reporter
has to take down every word that's said here.

MS. PETKUS: I'm trying to run a
business. Okay?

I don't see this being positive. How is
this good for me?

Okay. Say in the end they get in there,
they're running their business, and it doesn't work
like you're saying it does and I get complaints from
my tenants.

What do I do? I could have half a building
move out, and then I can't pay my property taxes. I
have to come up with $50,000 every year. Every year
my taxes are going up.

What happens? What recourse do I have if
all this impacts me negatively? What do I do? Where
do I go? Who do I talk to? What am I supposed to do?

I have to keep this building running.

I can't just abandon it. What do I do? Do I go
complain to you?
MS. MASSEY: No. You go to the City.
MEMBER DOYLE: Ma'am --
MS. PETKUS: Yes.
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MEMBER DOYLE: -- may I ask a question?
MS. PETKUS: Yes.
MEMBER DOYLE: You -- there are
two concerns that I've heard you raise tonight.

One concern 1is about the stigma and image,
and the other concern is about noise.

It's my personal opinion that the stigma and
image is a little bit too subjective for the
Commission to consider as a detrimental impact on
surrounding properties.

But as far as noise is concerned, the
application that -- the other application that we have
in front of us regarding the creation of the special
use includes very specific provisions about noise, and
that becomes a built-in enforcement issue.

And I . . . I mean, I would -- I think Matt
could attest to this. There would be remedies to
surrounding property owners if the Applicant -- if
what the Applicant is saying is going to happen does
not come to pass.

So there are -- I mean, our responsibility
is to look at the intent of this parcel and intent of
this area, and there are -- frankly, there are mixed

uses here. Your property is right across from a
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business commercial property, and -- and that's why
I say it's not -- it's not conclusive.

I feel like there is a . . . there is a
potential concern here that we have to -- that we have
to consider and we have to weigh, but I would
just . . . we have to sort of parse out which things
are material injuries to you and to your --
potentially material injuries to you rather than
perceived injuries.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. How do we do that?

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, I --

MS. PETKUS: I would rather have it done
now, before it's too late. How do we do that? How do
we accomplish that?

MEMBER DOYLE: What I'm responding to,
you know, is -- in general, not to you but also to
other members of the Commission -- is that there are
provisions in the application that we have in front of
us about noise and about the remedies for noise.

So I think that that's one of the things
that we're going to have to take a look at when we
look at the other application.

MS. PETKUS: Okay. All right.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You know,

I mentioned that I live on Main Street, and I know
that, over the last 40 years that I've lived there,
that many applications have come up not just in front
of this Plan Commission but previous Plan Commissions
that weren't in keeping with the surrounding Code --
zoning.

In fact, in just our block, we're the
only -- the only block on the west side that's
completely residential. Every other block has -- is
either all business commercial or partially
residential, business commercial. So I've had this
same dilemma many, many times that you have tonight.

When I think about the mixed uses that are
on Main Street, both east side and west side, and I
think about the distance of -- you're not directly
across the street, you're to the east; the Hunt Club
property is even farther away -- you're a residential
property surrounded by commercial.

So -- I mean, I think, as Brian pointed out,
that's a mixed use right there. I certainly
understand your concern about what kind of businesses
are going in generally on Main Street but, more

specifically, near your property.
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But our job is to weigh the appropriateness
of a business that's on Main Street, and the perceived
injury, as Brian points out, that you expressed is
something that we can't consider at the Planning
Commission. Those types of discussions would take
place when it gets to the City Council.

So whatever we end up doing tonight you have
to understand is not to say we don't share your
concern because we do. But we have to look at the
actual use as it pertains to the findings of fact for
the zoning and ordinances that are in that area.

So I just want to tell you I know what
you're -- I know where you're coming from. I live on
Main Street, and I've lived on Main Street for almost
40 years in a residence, single-family. So
I understand the concern.

But just know that this isn't the end of it

for you. You can -- you know, if we vote to recommend
approval -- because we don't approve anything; we just
recommend for or against it -- it goes to the City
Council.

So when you say, you know, "What can I do?"
you -- it's not over here. All right?

MS. PETKUS: Thanks.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Thanks.

MS. BOSSERT: One last word: You say
that, well, image cannot come into consideration, but
is that not what the whole downtown renovation area
was about in St. Charles, image, and drawing people to
St. Charles?

That's all I have to say. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Further questions, comments from the Plan
Commission?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Anything else from
the audience?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Does the
Applicant wish to say anything further before
I entertain a motion to close the public hearing or
continue the public hearing.

MR. O'ROURKE: I just was going to
mention that you can always continue it to the next
meeting, as well, so --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

MR. O'ROURKE: That's why I got up.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I would make a
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motion that we close the public hearing.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1I'll second that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

The motion has been made and seconded.
Is there any discussion on that motion?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Before we vote, the
one thing that I would just note, based on Tim's
comments, if this . . . whatever the recommendation
is, assuming that it's made at tonight's meeting, at
what point will it be before the Planning and
Development Committee?

MR. O'ROURKE: We have it tentatively
scheduled for the April meeting.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: April?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I can get that --
a better date.

April 14th is the regular meeting --
Planning and Development Committee meeting.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. And then do
you have any . . . I'm trying to find out here .
what ward this property is in.

Actually, it -- your property is in the

Fourth Ward. This property is not. 1It's across the
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street from it, and I don't know what ward that is.

The only reason that I mention that is
because we all have Aldermen who are ultimately going
to be the ones that sit on the Planning and
Development Committee as well as City Council, and
they're going to be the ones that are going to take
our recommendation.

The First Ward is the one that is --
actually contains this property. So you're in the
Fourth Ward. The property is in the First Ward, just
for information.

So . . . any other -- anything else on the
motion?

Yes.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: I just wish you
would rephrase the motion again so I could hear it.
I didn't hear what you said the motion actually was.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Oh, the motion is
just to close the public hearing.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes. Yes. And
saying that we have enough evidence -- we feel we can
make a recommendation, informed recommendation, to the

City Council.
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MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: All right.

MEMBER DOYLE: And, Mr. Chairman,
I would point out that that is a recommendation to
close the public hearing for the special use
application. The other --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- public hearing has
been continued.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That is correct,
yeah. This is just for Item 5 on the agenda. The
other -- Item 4 was continued, and we'll take that up

after voting on the pending motion. All right?
And --
MS. PETKUS: One more question? One --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, we have a
motion that's pending right now, and so only
discussion can come from Plan Commission members at
this point in time.
MS. PETKUS: Okay.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Anything further?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.
Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Gaugel.
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MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
I'm sorry. Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
The public hearing for Item No. 5 is closed.

PROCEEDINGS CONCLUDED AT 8:42 P.M.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Next on --
MR. O'ROURKE: Mr. Chairman --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
MR. O'ROURKE: -- before you open
that -- or open the continued public hearing, was the
Commission considering voting on these items tonight?
And the only reason I ask is it may be of
interest to do that before we move on to that next
public hearing just for the folks that are in
attendance this evening.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. Well,
actually, as far as that goes, one of the questions
I was going to ask you, Matt, is regarding Items 6
and 9 on the agenda.
Is there any time issue with addressing
those tonight versus continuing those to another date?
MR. O'ROURKE: No. In fact, when we
originally were speaking with the Applicant, we
anticipated this could go more than one evening here
at the Plan Commission, which is why we tentatively
scheduled April 14th.
So if you did want to hold off on a
recommendation until March 13th -- or 18th --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No, on the next item.
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MR. O'ROURKE: I'm sorry. I read "7."

You said "6," didn't you?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: What was that?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I read "Item 7"
when you said "6." I'm sorry.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No, no, no. I mean
on the cannabis issues.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. Staff has -- the
City Planning and Development Committee is expecting
this item in March.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: They are? Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: But we can always pull
that off.

MEMBER KESSLER: What is the time
sensitivity on that?

MR. O'ROURKE: 1It's -- you know, as
staff has worked through this and spoken to some
people, just making sure we have something in place as
this becomes more of a reality.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Do we have
anybody with a half a million dollars coming before us
to get a license?

MR. O'ROURKE: TI'll be honest. We were

contacted.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pardon me?

MR. O'ROURKE: We were contacted. Very
preliminary -- I don't know how serious it was -- but
somebody asked if it was possible.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Oh.

MR. O'ROURKE: So I think there is
somewhat of a need to at least address it further
SO --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Perhaps they can come
in and give us additional testimony. That would help
us out in deciding.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I don't --

I don't think it was that serious of an inquiry but
there was one.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Have you seen
the requirements for processing licensing? Half a
million dollars.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

MEMBER PRETZ: I think that we should
push 7 and 9 to our next meeting.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 6 and 9?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: The cannabis.

MEMBER PRETZ: 6 and 9.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Is that a
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motion?
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well .
MEMBER PRETZ: 1I'll make a motion.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I guess what we can
do -- I mean, we can open and continue the public

hearing for Item 6 or we could address 7 first.

I'd prefer to get through the public
hearings if we are going to continue it to another
date, but it's the Plan Commission's prerogative.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You would prefer
to do what? Go through the public hearing on No. 6?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, we have to at
least open it in order to continue.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: We can open and
close it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah, continue it.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Oh, continue it,
open and continue it, which is what I would suggest.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

In that case, Item 6 on the agenda is a
general amendment, City of St. Charles, requirements
for regulation of medical cannabis cultivation centers
and medical cannabis dispensing organizations.

Is there a motion?
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I would make a

motion to continue the public hearing in Item 6 on the
agenda.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1I'll second that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Any discussion
on the motion?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Matt, did you have
anything before I take up --

MR. O'ROURKE: 3Just -- sorry, Steve.

We asked Mr. Huffman to be here for that
hearing, and he's been here the whole night.

Sorry.

MEMBER DOYLE: I actually was sort of
looking forward to discussing this this evening.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So was I and
I'd 1like to have more time.

MEMBER DOYLE: You'd like to have more
time?

Well, I think we can continue it if we need
to, but I think if the -- in . . . to relate this back
to the other question of which items we continue, if
the Applicant for FYDOLand was informed that we might

need to continue that to another meeting and the
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Applicant is willing to come back, I would like to be
able to -- there are two motions there or two
applications, and I would like to be able to give them
our full attention, which is -- you know, it's now
nine o'clock. I think they warrant the full
discussion.

I would prefer that we continue with this
public hearing that's on the agenda, the third public
hearing that's on the agenda, and, if need be,
continue it but discuss it tonight.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Well, I think it
becomes a matter of time. I mean, how much time do
you think you would want to spend on Item 6°?

I'm just --

MEMBER DOYLE: My comments are pretty
straightforward, actually. I don't know.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. But you
suspect that there could be some time spent on Item
No. 6 --

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- which is why
you would suggest that perhaps the Applicant for
FYDOLand come back another time?

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: And I would
counter that simply by saying I suspect that their
urgency 1is greater than the urgency for the City to
pass an ordinance on Item No. 6.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: And I think it
would be more fair to the Applicant to deal with their
issue and put off the cannabis issue.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah. I just -- to
Matt's point, we have another individual in the
audience who has been here for two hours.

And this is our agenda. This is the order
of our agenda so .

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: He's on the City
payroll.

MEMBER DOYLE: That being said, you
know, I .

MR. O'ROURKE: He's an exempt employee
I'11l point out.

MEMBER DOYLE: As a colleague of mine
said, it's not a hill to die on but that's my comment.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

It's been moved and seconded to continue the
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public hearing for Item 6.
Any further discussion on that motion?
(No response.)
MR. O'ROURKE: Was there an actual first
and second?
We --
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes. I made a
motion.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: And I seconded.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And Tom.
And it's to continue it to the March 18th
meeting; correct?
MR. O'ROURKE: Yes. That would be --
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: March 18th, 2014.
All right. Tim.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Gaugel.
MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.
MEMBER DOYLE: No.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.
MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Holderfield.
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MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.
MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That

passes by a vote of 7 to 1, and Item 6 is concluded.

PROCEEDINGS CONTINUED AT 9:04 P.M.

81
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Moving on to Item
No. 7, general amendment, Robin Massey, Chapter 17.14,
business and mixed use districts; Chapter 17.16,
office/research, manufacturing, public land districts;
Chapter 17.20, use standards; Chapter 17.24,
off-street parking, loading, and access; and
Chapter 17.30, definitions pertaining to requirements
for the regulation of pet care facilities and kennels.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1I'd make a

motion.

I would make a motion to recommend approval
of Item 7, general amendment, on our agenda,
Chapter 17.14, business and mixed use districts;
Chapter 17.16, office/research, manufacturing, and
public land districts; Chapter 17.20, use standards;
Chapter 17.24, off-street parking, loading, and
access; and Chapter 17.30, definitions pertaining to
requirements for the regulation of pet care facilities
and kennels with the -- and I'd also like to add that
I would like staff to recommend language that would
require opaque screening in dog runs that -- abutting
residential, retail, commercial, and public
thoroughfares.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Second.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Curt?

MEMBER HENNINGSON: (Indicating.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: It's been moved and
seconded. Discussion?

MEMBER DOYLE: So just --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: The recommendation -- the
additional recommendation regarding opaque screening,
that is of the type that -- the weave -- "opaque
screening" is a weave that goes through the
chain-1link? That would qualify?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No, that would not.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: That would not.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: "Opaque" would be a
hundred percent opaque. So whether they're -- what
they're talking about with a -- that type of fence and
then a secondary wooden fence -- I mean, they're
talking about having two separate fences, one of which
is a chain-link -- would be in a row with plastic --
and then a second wooden, 6-foot wooden fence, which
would create an opaque screen.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I guess, from
staff's perspective, how we would craft that condition

would be in those identified, you know, abutting
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areas, we would require a hundred percent opaque
fencing material up to a certain height, probably

6 foot, that would be made out of -- we'd probably
specify certain materials it couldn't be made of, and
I think chain-1link would be one of those.

You know, whether they do the double fence
or not, I think that's up to the applicant. I think
what we would require that screening.

MEMBER DOYLE: Could you repeat the
types of abutting properties that would require that?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Residential,
retail, commercial, and public thoroughfares.

MEMBER DOYLE: Retail, commercial.

So right now on the south side of this
property there's a parcel --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Manufacturing.

MEMBER DOYLE: Manufacturing. Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: To the west is
retail -- to the west is retail, restaurant and bar,
and to the east is commercial, car dealer.

MEMBER DOYLE: So in this case, there
would be a requirement for there to be an opaque fence
along the entire eastern length of that dog run?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: On the south
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side, yes -- or on the east side, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: East side.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: East side,
correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: Which is more than
what . . . I understand. We were talking about the --
I know that has been --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: -- eliminated.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Well, they've
offered to eliminate it.

MEMBER DOYLE: Let's talk about the
original proposal since this is really just for
the use.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay. But what
do you mean by "the original”? Did you mean this
Applicant's proposal or this --

MEMBER DOYLE: I mean in the case of --
when we were talking about this in the context of the
public hearing about this motion, this had been sort
of hypothetical -- considered a hypothetical use;
right?

But there is a dog run that is on the
eastern portion --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes.
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MEMBER DOYLE: -- and the opaque fence
was -- that the Applicant described -- is limited to
the north side facing the public thoroughfare?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: That is correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: But there would not be an
opaque fence that would run the entire 45-foot length

abutting --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: That's also
correct.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: That's correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I asked that
question simply because it's my opinion -- and, again,
I prefer to -- not just the view from the public's eye
but --

MEMBER DOYLE: Right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: -- for the
animals, as well.

Activity is -- if you can limit the activity

that they're exposed to, it would help everybody.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

MR. O'ROURKE: Can I ask just one

clarification?
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You said "public thoroughfares." I just
want to clarify -- did you mean right-of-ways? Any
public street or just major arterial roads?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I would say --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Right-of-ways.

MR. O'ROURKE: I thought so. That's why
I wanted to ask, because you said "thoroughfares,"
which I think in the zoning world means a little bit
something different than "right-of-way."

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Meaning every
street.

MR. O'ROURKE: Every public street with
a right-of-way, you would be required to have that
opaque.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes.

MR. O'ROURKE: I'm thinking of corner
lots, things like that.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes.

MR. O'ROURKE: Okay. I just wanted to
clarify that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Just to clarify, the
motion was for public right-of-way, not thoroughfare.

And, Curt, you seconded the motion. Do you

agree?
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MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.
So discussion on that point.

MEMBER DOYLE: One more question for
Matt.

Matt, is there a similar requirement or
restriction for kennels right now?

MR. O'ROURKE: There would not be.

MEMBER DOYLE: There is not.

MR. O'ROURKE: No.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So I just would
make the observation that we are using this
application to add a restriction that is not --
currently not in practice and not in effect on
kennels, which are a less-desirable use for the -- you
know, according to the applications that we have.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: And I would say
that that restriction on the kennels is by where
they're allowed, what zoning district they're
allowed in.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The kennels as they
are right now aren't allowed in BL anywhere.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: They're in M.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No -- well, yeah,
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BC and BR --

MEMBER DOYLE: BC and BR.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- as special uses.

MEMBER DOYLE: And per the earlier
conversation, we sort of determined that the
distinction between BL, BC, and BR is not -- not what
I had thought it might be. It really is a matter of
the lot size.

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. But I would
just -- I -- and I think it just came up during the
public hearings, that this proposal is to eliminate
kennels from BC and BR as well as allow these as
special uses in BC/BR. So kennels will only be
allowed in M2 based on what staff is proposing.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Yes.

All right. Any other discussion?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Gaugel.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ WN P

N N N NN P RBR R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O 0O N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
REGULAR MEETING

11

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

That passes unanimously. That concludes
Item 7 on the agenda.

Item 8 is FYDOLand, 1317 East Main Street,
Robin Massey, application for special use for a pet
care facility.

Is there a motion?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I would make a
motion to recommend approval of the FYDOLand at
1317 East Main Street, the application for a special
use for a pet care facility.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Second.
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MEMBER HENNINGSON: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1I'm sorry.
Tom, was that you?

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Somebody else, too.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Who did you get
down?

THE COURT REPORTER: Both.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Both? Okay.

Thank you.
All right. Any discussion?

MEMBER DOYLE: 1Is it then a fact that
the application that we are recommending has removed
the dog run on the eastern face of the building?

Has that been retracted?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: That wasn't
included -- I mean, that was not my thought when
I made the recommendation.

MEMBER DOYLE: I -- well -- but I guess
I want to know what the application is at this point.
That was -- that was stated verbally during the public
hearing.

And I don't know -- so -- so it -- it has an

impact on what we're recommending.
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MR. O'ROURKE: I would say just -- as
long as the Applicant is agreeable -- make that a
condition of the recommendation of how -- just because
the proposal in front of us this evening still shows
it there, and that would eliminate any confusion.

I think just from a . . . basically, you'd
be recommending approval contingent upon the removal
of the eastern dog run, and, basically, the staff
ensures that that gets done because it -- I mean,
they . . . if you don't have it in there, they could
always -- you know, they -- I don't think they'll do
this, but if they change their mind, it's not part of
the recommendation, and then we have -- are under no
obligation to forward that to the City Council if it's
not part of it.

MEMBER DOYLE: I would just like to
point out that the -- this is a modification that the
Applicant has put forward. It is not a condition that
we are imposing upon the Applicant. It is an offer
that the Applicant has made in consideration of public
testimony that was offered during the public hearing.

And so I feel that, if the offer was sincere
and it is the Applicant's wish to make that concession

as a -- as a good gesture to the business' neighbors,
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then I -- I don't think we have to do anything.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: But we're making
it a condition.

MEMBER DOYLE: That's a technicality of
the recommendation because of the documentation we

have in front of us.

But, you know . . . I would just .
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Let's leave it
up to him.
MEMBER HENNINGSON: I seconded the
motion because of the -- to just do it the way it was

proposed in the documentation.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, yeah. The
motion is to recommend approval. Now, if you want to
make a motion to amend, we can consider that.

MEMBER DOYLE: Could we get
clarification from the Applicant on their intent?

MR. COOKE: Quite candidly, it was
intended to be in response to the comments tonight and
at the pleasure of the Commission.

We're willing to do so if that's what the
pleasure of the Commission is. If not, I mean, we
certainly are going to screen it regardless.

I mean, we're not being disingenuous.
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I mean, it's at the pleasure the Commission. I'm not
going to try to mislead you.

Obviously, we would like to see this
approved --

MEMBER DOYLE: Uh-huh.

MR. COOKE: -- and we're willing to be
pliable to some extent, and timing is a factor test.
As everyone knows, time is money, as they say.

I mean -- so we prefer not to have our
application defeated. If it's the pleasure of the
Board that they -- or the Commission, I should say --
they feel it's important to have that with it, so
be it.

We don't feel it would be a problem, but
we're willing to be amenable to your direction.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1I'll tell you
what I would like to see us do -- I'm not sure how I'd
do this parliamentary -- in a parliamentary fashion --
but I'd 1like to vote on the motion -- or -- I'd like
to have a vote on -- I'd like them separate. I don't
want it to be a condition.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, we can --

I mean, there is a motion that's on the table. If

there's a motion to amend it, we can consider that.
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Otherwise, if there's no further discussion, we call
the question, then we'll vote on the motion that's on
the table.

If it's voted up, then this matter is done.
If it isn't, then we'll consider other motions.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So how would
you -- so make a -- somebody could amend the motion on
the table?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Correct. Yeah.

Yeah. We can have -- I'll entertain a
motion to amend the primary motion.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Question: If we were t
amend it to eliminate that dog run to the east and the
Applicant later wants to come back and do that, they
would just have to put forth a new application, and we
would have to approve it at that point?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1Is there an
administrative procedure to do that or --

MR. O'ROURKE: It depends on the time.
If they present it to the Planning and Development
Committee with both dog runs, then they would be
forwarded the Plan Commission's recommendation to
remove.

But if the Planning and Development

16
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Committee doesn't see an issue with that and they
approve it with both, it could go that way.

If it was to happen after the special use
ordinance is approved ultimately by the City Council,
they'd have to amend the special use.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah. So they'd
have to go through the procedure again in order to
amend it.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Thank you.

I appreciate the Applicant's willingness to
work with the community. I also think that it would
be a good thing to have.

If the purpose is for noise abatement --
having two dogs myself, I know sometimes separates
them -- separating them, you know, keeps them
quieter -- and I would -- I think it would be a good
option for the facility from a pure noise standpoint,
personally.

MEMBER DOYLE: To have the second run?

MEMBER GAUGEL: To have the second run,
correct.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Like I said earlier,
the reason I seconded the motion was to go with the

original plan that was presented from the --
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MEMBER GAUGEL: And I would agree with
that.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: With both dog runs?

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes, just as
presented in the plan that they sent to us.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: And I think we
should take a vote on that. And if someone wants to
make a motion after that, they can.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Do you want to
make a motion to amend it?

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, procedurally,

I think that once we make a -- once we take a vote on
this main motion, I don't know that there's any
pretext to make a second motion.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, only if the
first motion is defeated.

MEMBER DOYLE: VYeah.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Or you could
recommend -- you could make a motion to amend.

MEMBER DOYLE: I make a motion to amend
to attach a condition that the east-facing dog run --
that we recommend approval contingent upon the removal

of the east-facing dog run.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1Is there a second to

the motion?

MEMBER PRETZ: I will second it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. 1It's been
moved and seconded.

Discussion on the motion to amend only?

Yeah, Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: As we discussed at some
length during the public hearing, there are some
considerations already in the -- you know, and I could
list them all out but there -- there is the
consideration that -- about adjacent to a residential
parcel, which, to me, already sort of introduces the
legitimate concern about impact on surrounding
residential areas.

We have members of the public here who have
testified that they are concerned about the
detrimental impact on their properties, and I feel
that it is the responsibility of the Plan Commission
to weigh that and to give it due consideration.

In the course of those discussions, the
Applicant made a generous offer to remove this dog
run, and I think that offer increased the likelihood

of this application being approved when it comes to
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the Planning and Development Committee.

And since it has been put forward and since
it . . . I can only assume that it is a reasonable
concession on the part of the Applicant, I feel it
addresses some of those -- granted, nonconclusive --
concerns that I expressed earlier, and it makes me
more inclined to recommend approval of this
application.

I think without the -- without the removal
of that, then it just presses that issue a little bit
more. And so I'm more comfortable with recommending
approval without the dog run, and that's why I'm
making that motion.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I appreciate
that. I appreciate that your bent is to try to
mitigate both concerns, from both sides.

You know, this is the noise; this is the
residential. And I do understand.

I think there's something here that --

I have to say this is not a typical discussion about a
use that might be detrimental to a property next to a
residential.

This is Route 64. This is Main Street.

This is a six-lane highway. It's not the same
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condition that you're going to find on Seventh Avenue
or Prairie Street or Dean Street or any of the other,
you know, streets in town.

The -- and believe me. I live on Main
Street, and I know the consideration that they have.
The apartment building is 244 feet away across
Main Street, a six-lane highway. It's not close.
It's not -- the noise from the road is more than
they'll ever hear from -- they don't hear cars across
the street.

I don't -- I don't have the same concern.

I also am very concerned that they're
willing to eliminate half of their outdoor dog space
for a -- I would be more concerned about having
40 dogs in the building with no place to go.

And so I think the idea of the screening,
the opaque screening -- they aren't going to know
those dogs are there.

MEMBER DOYLE: So -- okay. So let me
just -- we've just approved a motion that requires
opaque screening along the entire eastern face.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Yes. That was
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the general tenor of the motion.

MEMBER DOYLE: And when we were
discussing that, Tom, you said that that's gone, that
it's not -- it's not necessarily.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right. I didn't
realize --

MEMBER DOYLE: So . . . that .
that's a -- that's a second -- that's another factor
to weigh here.

MR. O'ROURKE: Can I just offer one more
thing up? Not that I want to muddy it too much.

But, you know, it -- depending on the
recommendation tonight, you know, if it's just
voted -- recommended for approval as presented
originally, if -- I'm assuming a similar conversation
will happen at P&D.

The Applicant could always again offer to
eliminate it at that time, as well, with the P&D
committee so -- it's not like, just because if you
don't recommend it that way, if you don't feel it's
really an integral part of this being an appropriate
special use, then that goes away completely at that
point. You know, this conversation could bear on it.

I'm not saying that it doesn't belong in
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this recommendation, but I'm just saying it's one more
thing to consider.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Well, something else
to consider, too.

The Applicant and their consultant and their
attorney, as well as our staff spent hours looking at
this, and the two separate areas worked for them.

So it works for me.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Well,
let's -- let's vote on the motion to amend.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: The motion to
amend? Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Correct. That's the
motion that's pending.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Gaugel.

MEMBER GAUGEL: No.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Holderfield.
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MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: No.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.
MEMBER HENNINGSON: No.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That

motion failed by a vote of 3 to 5, so the pending

motion that is on the table is a motion to recommend

approval of the application for special use.

motion?

Is there any further discussion on that

(No response.)
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Ready?
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

Gaugel.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Doyle.
MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.
MEMBER PRETZ: No.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
motion passes by a vote of 7 to 1, and that concludes

Item No. 8 on the agenda.

Item 9 --
MR. COOKE: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- will be taken up

on March 18th, and Item 10 is meeting announcements.
If anyone knows that they will not be able
to be present -- I don't know if this is right, Matt.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Oh, March 18?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I don't think that
we're going to be meeting on March 18th and then on
March 8th.

MR. O'ROURKE: No. I was just
thinking -- Mr. Colby put this together, and he's been
sick the last two days, so I'm not exactly sure.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
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MR. O'ROURKE: I believe it's April 8th.
Let me double-check that.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Yeah, I think so. That's 14 days before.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. I think it's --
yeah. Yeah it would be April 8th.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Any additional
business from Planning Commission members?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Staff?

MR. O'ROURKE: 3Just one item: For those
of you who maybe haven't seen my picture all over the
Web site, I have a -- I have basically been offered
and accepted a new position here with the City of
St. Charles. 1I'll now be the Economic Development
Division Manager, so I'm --

(Applause.)
MR. O'ROURKE: Thank you.
The reason I bring it tonight --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You won't be
having beer with us anymore?

MR. O'ROURKE: You know, I think my
involvement on a, you know, purely staff level in some

of these projects will probably be diminished as time
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goes on, another planner maybe gets hired to replace
me in that capacity, but I'll still be here.

I'11 still be around. I'm still going to
make sure -- I'll be involved in projects in a
different capacity, but I'll be still be here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Okay.

MR. O'ROURKE: And everything I've done
in the last six years is still here, so they might
need me once in a while.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Good.
Congratulations.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Good luck to you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: You made yourself
indispensable; right?

MR. O'ROURKE: I hope so.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any --
any other comments?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. 1Is there
a motion to adjourn?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So moved.

MEMBER DOYLE: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All in favor?

(Ayes heard.)

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




© 0 N o 00 b~ W N P

N N N NN R R R P R R R R R R
AN W NP O O © N O 00N W DN P O

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 03/04/2014
REGULAR MEETING

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Opposed?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The City of
St. Charles Planning Commission is adjourned at
9:27 p.m.
PROCEEDINGS CONCLUDED AT 9:27 P.M.
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